NUTRITIONAL COMPOSITION OF POTATOES

AND THEIR IMPACT ON HUMAN HEALTH



Literature Review - April 2024



Contents

Summary	4
Introduction	4
PART 1: NUTRITIONAL COMPOSITION OF POTATO	7
Energy	7
Dry matter	7
Minerals	9
Carbohydrates	11
Starch	11
Non-starch carbohydrates	11
Protein	12
Fat	12
Vitamin C	13
Vitamin B6	16
Vitamin E	16
Phenolic compounds	17
Chlorogenic Acid	19
Flavonoids – anthocyanins	20
L-tyrosine	21
Carotenoids	22
α-lipoic acid	23
Glycoalkaloids	23
Nitrates	24
Acrylamide	25
PART 2: HEALTH BENEFITS AND RISKS OF POTATO CONSUMPTION	27
Introduction	27
Antioxidants and anti-inflammatory effect	27
Cancer prevention	28
Effect on cardiovascular diseases	29
Reduction of high blood pressure	29
Lowering cholesterol	30
Effect on human weight and satiety	30
Antidiabetic effect and glycaemic index	32
Effect on gut health	33
Conclusion	34
Resources	35

A word from the author

The aim of the review is to show that potatoes are an important healthy food and to prove this with scientific studies.

This review was written during my master's studies at the Mendel University in Brno, and my master's thesis also focused on the nutritional value of potatoes. As part of my master's thesis, I analysed the dry matter, starch, and vitamin C content of potatoes in relation to variety, tuber size, location, and year of cultivation. This was done in cooperation with the company Medipo Agras H.B., spol. s r.o.

I believe that this knowledge will help people understand that potatoes are healthy nutrient-dense, low-calorie with a high satiating effect and that potatoes are really a healthy food.

Ing. Zuzana Havlíčková

Summary

This review provides a summary of the nutritional composition and health benefits of potatoes. We demonstrate that potatoes are healthy and nutritionally balanced, high in vitamin C, antioxidants and other key vitamins and nutrients. Fibre and resistant starch make potatoes an exceptionally satiating source of low-calorie energy. Certain cooking methods, such as cooling after boiling and steaming without peeling, may further improve potatoes' health benefits.

Introduction

Potatoes are more than just a delicious and versatile side dish. As this review demonstrates, they are an exceptional course of low-calorie energy with a wide range of health benefits.

Potatoes combine several health-promoting vitamins and nutrients. Notably, they are a key source of vitamin C. One serving of boiled potatoes (150g) provides about 25% of the vitamin C RDA, making potatoes a larger contributor to world's vitamin C intake than lemons, oranges, and other seasonal fruits and vegetables. Potatoes also contain high levels of phenolic acids, carotenoids, chlorogenic acid and vitamins B6 and E – antioxidants which slow the aging process and prevent inflammation, chronic disease, cardiovascular disease, and cancer. Potassium levels in potatoes exceed even those found in foods typically associated with the essential mineral, such as bananas, avocadoes, and orange juice. They contain no fat or gluten. The quantity of protein is quite low, but the quality is very high, approaching that of egg whites.

Potatoes are an excellent source of carbohydrates, an essential source of energy. Strikingly, potatoes have a lower caloric density than all other common side dishes such as rice, pasta, or bread. This is due to their fibre, resistant starch, high water content and special dry matter composition. Fibre and resistant starch also make potatoes exceptionally satiating, a key consideration in diets and weight-loss programmes.

The exact composition of substances in a potato tuber is mainly determined by the genotype of its variety. However, it is influenced not only by environmental conditions, i.e., soil conditions, nutrient availability, altitude, and weather conditions, but also by storage conditions, cooking methods, and final processing of the product. For instance, steaming potatoes with the skin on is the best way to preserve their vitamin C content, because vitamin C is not thermostable and can leach into water upon contact. Preparing and consuming potato skins is also a good way to get the most out of potatoes' high potassium content, as this mineral is mostly concentrated in or near the skin. Cooling cooked potatoes before consumption further improves their already excellent satiating properties.

Component	Content (%)	
component	Average	Range
Dry matter	23.7	13.1-36.8
Starch	17.5	8.0-29.4
Reducing sugars	0.3	0.0 - 5.0
Total sugars	0.5	0.05 - 8.0
Crude fiber	0.71	0.17-3.48
Pectic substances		0.2 - 1.5
Total nitrogen	0.32	0.11 - 0.74
Crude protein	2.00	0.69-4.63
Amide nitrogen		0.029-0.052
Amino acid nitrogen		0.065-0.098
Nitrates		0.0 - 0.05
Lipids	0.12	0.02 - 0.2
Ash	1.1	0.44 - 1.87
Organic acids	0.6	0.4 - 1.0
Ascorbic acid and dehydroascorbic acid (mg/100 g)	10–25	1–54
Glycoalkaloids (mg/100 g)	3–10	0.2-41
Phenolic compounds		5-30

Source: From Leszczynski, W., in: Potato Science and Technology, Lisinska, G. and Leszczynski, W., Eds., Elsevier Science Publishing Co., Inc., New York, 1989, pp. 11-128.

Figure 1: Chemical composition of potato.

Nutrition Content in 100 Grams of Potatoes

WATER 78.6 G ENERGY 79 KCAL ENERGY 332 KJ PROTEIN 2.14 G TOTAL LIPID (FAT) 0.08 G ASH 1.13 G CARBOHYDRATE, BY DIFFERENCE 18.1 G FIBER, TOTAL DIETARY 1.3 G SUGARS, TOTAL INCLUDING NLEA 0.62 G SUCROSE 0.13 G GLUCOSE 0.25 G FRUCTOSE 0.23 G STARCH 15.9 G CALCIUM, (CA) 13 MG IRON, (FE) 0.86 MG MAGNESIUM, (MG) 23 MG PHOSPHORUS, (P) 55 MG POTASSIUM, (K) 417 MG

SODIUM, (NA) 5 MG ZINC, (ZN) 0.29 MG COPPER, (CU) 0.103 MG MANGANESE, (MN) 0.157 MG SELENIUM, (SE) 0.4 MG VITAMIN C, TOTAL ASCORBIC ACID 5.7 MG THIAMIN 0.082 MG RIBOFLAVIN 0.033 MG NIACIN 1.04 MG PANTOTHENIC ACID 0.30 MG VITAMIN B-6 0.345 MG FOLATE, TOTAL 14 MG

Source : Food Data Central, USDA (2021)

Figure 2: Chemical composition of potato.



Figure 3: Chemical composition of 100 g fresh potatoes (Burgos et al., 2020).

PART 1: NUTRITIONAL COMPOSITION OF POTATO

Energy

Potatoes have a low energy density due to their high content of water (80 %) and specific dry matter composition. The energy content is low because of content of dietary fibre and resistant starch, which are resistant to digestion. Resistant starch content increases after cooling of boiled potatoes, because of starch molecules retrogradation. Boiled potatoes have lower energy than pasta and rice and it is the most satiating side dish (Holt et al., 1995). Therefore potato is more satiating food than pasta and rice, which decreases the amount of food eaten, and thus potatoes help to maintain the weight (Zhang et al., 2018).

The energy content of potatoes is strongly influenced by the cooking method. 100 g of boiled potatoes contain 86 kcal, baked potatoes 109 kcal while French fries 564 kcal and potato crisps 564 kcal (Beals, 2019; Burgos et al., 2020). Boiled rice contains 137 kcal, boiled pasta 141 kcal, bread 276 kcal, so boiled potato has the lowest caloric density from the most common side dishes (Gebhardt and Thomas, 2002).



Figure 4: Energy of the most common side dishes (per 100 g)

Dry matter

The quality of the potato tuber is mainly influenced by the dry matter content (Brown, 2005). According to IPC (International Potato Center) the dry matter content of potato ranges from 13,7 to 34,8 %, usually 15 - 25 % and the remainder of the tuber being water. The dry matter content in vegetables is in the range 4-25 %, which corresponds to the classification potato as vegetable. The botanical definition of a vegetable is: "Botanically, a vegetable is anything that is not the reproductive portion of the plant derived from a flower. A root or tuber such as for yam or potato are vegetables" (Russo, 2021).

Dry matter content is determined by the variety, but it is also influenced by climatic conditions, length of vegetation, soil type and effect of pests and diseases (Woolfe 2009). As mentioned above the main influence on dry matter is variety. There is a strong influence of processing or cooking type. The lowest dry matter is reached in very early potatoes, due to their genotype and short vegetation and usually harvesting before it is physiologically mature (Bárta et al. 2008). Soft potatoes have lower dry matter

than firm potatoes. Potato varieties suitable for starch production which usually have a very long vegetation period have the highest dry matter.

From the growing point of view dry matter content is influenced by light (length of day and night), which directly affects foliage growth and stimulates photosynthesis and respiration (Zhou et al., 2017). The length of day and night influences tuberization and flowering. Lower temperatures are preferred for dry matter production (the optimum is around 14-20 °C), because if they are higher, a greater proportion of sugars are consumed for respiration, reducing the efficiency of dry matter utilization. Too high temperatures can also delay the initiation of tuberization, thereby reducing the time for starch deposition in tubers (Zhou et al., 2017).

Higher altitude and cold weather conditions with higher precipitation lead to lower dry matter than in hotter and drier weather at lower altitude (Vokál et al. 2000). The comparison of different years with different weather conditions confirmed this, but not significantly (Escuredo et al. 2018). Hamouz et al. (2005) compared differences between higher and lower altitudes in the Czech Republic and confirmed this trend, but not significantly. Bárta et al. (2008) found that irrigated potatoes had significantly lower dry matter than non-irrigated potatoes. Sawicka and Pszczółkowski (2005) state that potato dry matter is the highest under low rainfall conditions. There is also a highly significant negative correlation between the rainfall 10 days before harvest and the dry matter (Zgorska and Frydecka–Mazurczyk 2000). Zarzecka et al. (2021) state that there is also important even distribution of rainfall, which contributes to higher dry matter.

Dry matter is influenced by fertilisation, the highest dry matter was achieved when the nitrogen dose was 125 – 200 kg/ha N (Zhou et al. (2017) Sommerfeldt and Knutson (1968), Darwish et al. (2006)), because too high dose of nitrogen supports foliage growth instead of tuber growth, but the most important is a balanced nutrition also with other nutrients.

There is an increase in dry matter after most of the cooking method except cooking in the water, which decreases the dry matter content (Narwojsz et al., 2020).



Figure 5: Distribution of nutrients in potato tuber (Rybáček, 1988).

Minerals

Mineral	Content (mg/100 g fresh potato)	% RDA
Potassium	450,0	15
Calcium	10,0	1
Phosphorus	78,0	6
Copper	0,1	7
Manganese	0,1	7
Magnesium	22,0	5
Iron	0,5	4
Zinc	0,5	2
Selenium	0,5	1

Figure 6: Content of main minerals in 100 g fresh potato and the percentage of RDA. Resource: www.vubhb.cz

Minerals have many important functions in the potato plant, such as structural, energetic, or osmotic and they are also components of various enzymes. The need of potato plant is influenced by many factors, such as weather conditions, soil type, nutrient content in the soil, location, timing and the dose of fertilisation and the requirements of the variety. Maximum yield can be achieved through optimal and balanced nutrition (van Eck, 2007). An increase in the mineral element supplied to the plant in fertilisers leads to an increase in the content of this element in the potato plant and tubers. However, the uptake of elements by plants is mutually influenced by the ratio of elements in the soil, but also by the distribution of elements in the plant body (White et al., 2009).

The utilisation of minerals in human body from potatoes is relatively high because they contain high level of vitamin C, which increases the utilisation of minerals (especially iron and zinc). Bioavailability is also increased because of low levels of phytic acid and oxalates (which reduce mineral bioavailability in many other crops) (White et al., 2009).

Mineral content is higher in the skin and near the skin than in the flesh (Bošković-Rakočević et al., 2018; Rybáček, 1988).

Potassium is the most abundant mineral in potato, as it contains about 400 mg/100 g FW according to USDA but it can vary between 150 and 1386 mg/100 g FW (Nassar et al., 2012). According to NIH (National Institutes of Health, USA), the recommended daily intake of potassium 4 700 mg per capita and 100 g of boiled potatoes contributes up to 16 % of the recommended daily intake. Since most of the potassium is in the skin and near the skin, the best way to preserve as much potassium as possible in potatoes is to boil or bake them with skin. Boiling diced or shredded potatoes reduces potassium levels by 50 % and 75 %, respectively. (Bethke and Jansky, 2008). Potassium helps control blood pressure, and it can reduce the risk of stroke.

Potatoes contain much more potassium than other side dishes (Figure 7). Potatoes (baked with skin) even contain more potassium (544 mg/100 g) than foods associated with high potassium levels such as bananas (358 mg/100 g), orange juice (200 mg/100 g) and avocado (485 mg/100 g) (Dietary Guidelines Advisory Committee, 2015).



Potassium Content of Commonly Consumed Starchy Foods per Serving

Figure 7: Potassium content of commonly consumed starchy foods per serving. source: www.apre.org

There is also moderate content of magnesium (14-18 mg/100 g) and phosphorus (30-60 mg/100 g) contributing 5 and 6 % of RDA, respectively, and there is small amount of calcium (5-18 mg/100 g) contributing only 1 % of RDA (Burgos et al., 2020).

The iron and zinc content is quite low (0,29 - 0,69 mg/100 g FW and 0,29-0,48 mg/100 g FW respectively), but the utilisation of these minerals in the human body from potatoes is relatively high because they contain high level of vitamin C, which increases the bioavailability and low level of phytic acid and oxalates, which decrease the bioavailability of minerals. (White et al., 2009).

Selenium is an important antioxidant that reduces the action of reactive oxygen species, has a positive effect on thyroid function, the vascular system, and prevents cancer and other civilisation diseases (Cuderman et al., 2008; Poggi et al., 2000; Rayman, 2012). The recommended daily intake of selenium is 55 μ g (Monsen, 2000) to 70 μ g (Camire et al., 2009), and a dose higher than 400 μ g of selenium per day is considered risky (Monsen, 2000). Potatoes contain 1 μ g/100 g FW of selenium (Lachman and Hamouz, 2005; Vreugdenhil and Bradshaw, 2007). Considering a 150g portion of potatoes contains 1,5 μ g of selenium, this covers 2-3% of the selenium RDA. Selenium is mostly deficient in the human diet, and therefore potatoes could be enriched with selenium, as they can accumulate this element quite well in tubers, when supplied with selenium fertilisers (Barta et al. 2008). The most effective incorporation of selenite or selenate occurred during foliar application at the tuberization stage, when the selenium content reached 0,95-1,5 mg/kg DW (Zhang et al. 2019).

Carbohydrates

Starch

Potatoes usually contain 15-20 % starch in fresh weight, it can range from 11,0 to 30,4 % with an average of 18,8 % (Singh and Kaur, 2016). Approximately 70 % of the dry matter is starch (Lu et al., 2011). The starch content is influenced by genotype and maturity, as late varieties contain usually more starch and very early varieties are low in starch (van Eck, 2007). Too high dose of nitrogen fertilizer reduces the starch content (Hajšlová et al., 2005; Vokál, 2013).

Starch is composed of amylopectin and amylose in a relatively stable ratio 3:1 (Akyıldız et al., 2015; Woolfe, 1987). Amylopectin is a highly branched polysaccharide made up of about 10⁵ glucoses, while amylose is linear molecule composed of about 5 000 glucoses. The ratio of amylopectin to amylose affects properties of the starch product the most. Potato starch is specific with big starch grains, almost no fat and high phosphorylation, which also affluence the final starch product (Liu et al., 2007).

From digestive point of view, starch is divided into rapidly digestible starch (RDS), slowly digestible starch (SDS) and resistant starch (RS). RDS is digested in the small intestine within 20 minutes, SDS is also digested in small intestine within 20 - 120 minutes, and RS is not digested, and it reaches the large intestine, where it is fermented by microbes. RDS and SDS consist mainly of amylopectin and have a higher glycaemic index and RS consists mainly of amylose and helps maintain gut health. The starch in raw potatoes is substantially resistant to amylolytic enzymes so it acts like resistant starch (RS) (Camire et al., 2009).

After cooking (at 70 °C), starch gelatinises, making it more accessible to amylolytic enzymes. Amylopectin with a highly branched structure is easier to digest than linear amylose, so amylopectin has higher response for glycaemic index of potato. Part of the starch (more amylose) is also resistant to digestion in the small intestine after cooking and it behaves like fibre and has also similar health benefits in the gut. After cooking and cooling, potatoes high in amylose-starches have greater retrogradation which results in more crystalline structure and resistance to digestion (amylopectin is digested easily, because the retrogradation is less common). Potatoes contain 68 % RDS, 3 % SDS and 3,9 % RS immediately after cooking, but 44 % RDS, 23 % SDS and 7 % RS after cooling cooked potatoes (Monro et al., 2009). Thus, cooked and cooled potatoes have a higher RS content than cooked hot potatoes, and thus improve the gut health like fibre and have lower glycaemic effect. Raatz et al. (2016) found significant differences between cooking methods and RS content, with the highest RS found in cooled (boiled or baked) potatoes (2,4 %) (Camire et al., 2009; Šimková et al., 2013).

Non-starch carbohydrates

The main non-starch carbohydrates in potatoes are fibre, reducing sugars – monosaccharides (glucose and fructose) and disaccharide (sucrose). Low temperatures cause that part of the starch breaks down into sugars, which can cause problems with darkening during frying and acrylamide formation (Cottrell et al., 1995).

Fibre is not digested and is not absorbed in small intestine, but it can be fermented in the large intestine. It helps maintain the gut health and promotes "good" microbes in large intestine. Cooked potatoes with skin contain more fibre (2,1 g/100 g) than cooked potatoes without skin (1,8 g/100 g), which is more than white rice (0,3 g/100 g), but potatoes are not considered as high-fibre food, the best sources are whole grain cereals (10-17 g/100 g), while the RDA for fibre is 20-35 g (Dhingra et al., 2012).

Protein

Potato protein content is 1,7-2,1 g/100 g FW (Vreugdenhil and Bradshaw, 2007) and about 10 g/100 g DM (range of 8,7 - 14,2g/100 g) (Lu et al., 2011), which is quite low, but the amino acid composition has an exceptionally very high biological value (90-100), which is similar to the whole egg standard (100), and higher than cow's milk (84-88), beef (83-92) or beans (73) (Vreugdenhil and Bradshaw, 2007). Potato protein contains high levels of all nine essential amino acids (including lysine which is usually low in plant sources such as rice or pasta), but low in sulphur amino acids (Camire et al., 2009; Woolfe, 1987). The main proteins contained in potatoes are patatin (patatin can be an allergen for some people, but it is well reduced by cooking) and a group of inhibitors of proteases (Camire et al., 2009). The contribution of protein intake from potato can be higher than intake from legumes, which have a high protein content, but are not eaten in such a large quantities (Bárta et al., 2008).

Potato protein content is mainly influenced by variety, growing conditions, and fertilisation. Growing potatoes at higher altitude increases protein content. Since proteins are 16 percent nitrogen, the nitrogen fertilisers have a significant effect on protein content (Bártová et al., 2009).

Potato protein content is also influenced by the cooking method. Raw potatoes contain 2 g/100 g FW, boiled potatoes 1,8 g/100 g FW and baked potatoes 2,2 g/100 g FW (Vreugdenhil and Bradshaw, 2007).

According to Pęksa et al. (2018), the protein content decreases during storage (6,4 % after 3 months and 19 % after 6 months).

Potatoes have a similar protein content (2 g/100 g) as other vegetables and fruits, with the exception of legumes and beans with 5-8 g/100 g of protein (Gebhardt and Thomas, 2002).

Fat

Potatoes are low in fat and low in calories compared to other common side dishes. Boiled or baked potatoes contain only 0,1 g of fat/100 g FW, which is less than boiled pasta (0,5 g/100 g FW) and boiled rice (1,95 g/100 g FW) (Priestley, 2006). The fat content increases rapidly after frying, so that fried potato products such as crisps and French fries contain 36 g/100 g and 19 g/100 g of fat respectively (Gebhardt and Thomas, 2002).

Most of the lipids in potatoes are structural elements of biological membranes (phospholipids, glycols and galactolipids) and neutral lipids (acylglycerols and free fatty acids) (Ramadan and Oraby, 2016).

Table 1.15 Nutritional values of potatoes, rice and pasta – based on new potatoes boiled in skins, boiled white rice, and cooked penne pasta [with permission of British Potato Council (BPC, 2004b), Market Information and Statistics].

	Potatoes (175 g)	Pasta (230 g)	Rice (180 g)
Price per portion	17 p	20 p	21 p
Energy value	126 kcal	198 kcal	248 kcal
Carbohydrate	27 g	43 g	56 g
Fat	0.17 g	1.15 g	2.99 g
Protein	3.15 g	6.9 g	4.68 g
Fibre	2.1 g	2.07 g	0.18 g
Vitamin C	0.5 mg	None	None
Vitamin B6	0.58 mg	0.023 mg	0.13 mg
Folate	45.5 µg	6.9µg	7.2μg

Figure 8: nutritional values of potatoes, rice and pasta (all boiled) (Vreugdenhil and Bradshaw, 2007).

Vitamin C

Vitamin C (ascorbic acid) is the most abundant vitamin in potatoes. It is an important antioxidant and free radical scavenger of reactive oxygen species, which may contribute to degenerative diseases such as heart disease and cancer. Vitamin C also increases the bioavailability of iron from food and is important for collagen formation. Vitamin C deficiency leads to disease called scurvy, which causes fatigue, increased susceptibility to bruising and bleeding, joint swelling and loss of hair and teeth. It is an essential nutrient, because the human body cannot synthesise it itself, so it must be obtained from food. (Love and Pavek, 2008).

According to Food and Nutrition Information Center (USA) the RDA for vitamin C is 90 mg for males, 75 mg for females. There is an increased need for pregnant females (85 mg), breastfeeding women (120 mg) and smokers (+ 35 mg compared to non-smokers). Potatoes contain vitamin C in range 8-21 mg/100 g FW (Burgos et al., 2020). If we consider average 13 mg vitamin C in 100 g of boiled potatoes, so 150g portion with 20 mg of vitamin C covers 22-26 % of RDA (Gebhardt and Thomas, 2002).

There is an essential affluence of vitamin C by potato variety and its genotype, but there are many factors that influence it, such as cooking method, growing conditions, and storage. It was found that the genotype and the flesh colour affluence vitamin C content (Külen et al., 2013; Lachman et al., 2013; Valcarcel et al., 2015). Dark yellow flesh potatoes usually have a higher vitamin C content than white flesh potatoes and the average of red and blue flesh potatoes (D'Amelia et al., 2022; Lachman et al., 2013). On the other hand absolutely highest vitamin C content was found in Rosemarie with red flesh followed by Agria (yellow flesh) (Hamouz et al., 2018a).



Figure 9: Vitamin C content in selected varieties with different flesh colour (yellow, red, violet, white) raw and after cooking (Lachman et al., 2013).

Raw potatoes contain 16-33 mg/100 g FW with an average of 24 mg/100 g FW of vitamin C (Akyıldız et al., 2015). There is a significant reduction in vitamin C after cooking (Lachman et al., 2013). The best way to keep as much vitamin C as possible is to cook it with skin, to cook in minimum of water (where it can be leached out) and to reduce the cooking time. Steaming with the skin results in the least loss of vitamin C (Love and Pavek, 2008). Augustin et al. (1978) state that raw potatoes contain 14,3 mg/100 g, cooked with skin 12,3 mg/100 g, cooked peeled 10,9 mg/100 g, baked 11,7 mg/100 g and microwaved 12,6 mg/100 g. Lachman et al. (2013) state that vitamin C content is reduced to 69 % after cooking, to 67% after microwaving and to 37 % after baking. In table below see the data from Love and Pavek (2008), cooking non-peeled potatoes is the most thrifty to vitamin C with a reduction to a maximum of 21 % of raw potatoes, similarly 20 % loss of vitamin C after boiling was found by Öhrvik et al. (2010). Fang et al. (2022) found that steaming and microwaving were the best cooking methods to maintain as much as possible of vitamin C. Surprisingly there is also about 50 % of vitamin C is retained in potatoes after frying, so fried potatoes are also a source of vitamin C.

Most of vitamin C in potatoes is in the flesh, but it is better to keep the skin on potatoes during cooking because the skin protects the vitamin C from leaching into water and heat destruction (D'Amelia et al., 2022; Lachman et al., 2013).

Cooking method	Loss of vitamin C (%)
Baked	15-28
Microwaved	12-27
Cooked in skin	16-21
Cooked peeled	23-34
Fried	15-49
Pre-fried	41-55
Mashed potatoes	20-67
Dehydrated	50-81

Figure 10: Loss of vitamin C after different cooking methods (Love and Pavek, 2008).



Figure 11: Effect of variety, cooking methods (boiled, microwaved, baked, fried) and peeling on vitamin C content (mg/kg). Means denoted by the same letter, within the same group described on the x axis, did not differ significantly at $p \le 0.05$ according to Tukey's multiple range test (D'Amelia et al., 2022).

Content of vitamin C is influenced by growing conditions, because of stress conditions usually increase the content of antioxidants, including vitamin C. Potatoes from warmer and drier areas have higher vitamin C content than those from colder and wetter areas (Hamouz et al., 2018a). There is also a strong influence of the weather and thus of the growing season. A lot of rainfall decreases vitamin C content, especially before harvest. On the other hand, the uneven rainfall probably increases vitamin C content (Valcarcel et al., 2015). Sandy soils increase vitamin C content compared to heavy clay soils (Valcarcel et al., 2015).

Vitamin C content decreases during storage. Potatoes contain most of the vitamin C immediately after harvest. Vitamin C content decreases the most after 2-3 months of storage and then it remains at a stable level (Shekhar et al., 1978). Külen et al. (2013) found that the vitamin C content decreased by 24 % after 2 months of storage, by 45 % after 4 months and by 52 % after 7 months. In the experiment of Hamouz et al. (2018), the vitamin C content decreased by 53,4 % after 6 months. Hajšlová et al. (2005) also found similar results, the vitamin C content decreased by 39-48 % after 5 months.



Figure 12: Effect of storage (4 °C) on vitamin C content in potato tubers (Hamouz et al., 2018a).

Potatoes aren't as high in vitamin C as lemons, oranges, or peppers, but because they are eaten all year round, potatoes contribute about 20 % of all vitamin C intakes. This is much more than even lemons or peppers do. As Storey and Davis (1992) state that 15 - 20 % of vitamin C intake comes from potatoes, which is more than from any other vegetable or fruit. Górska-Warsewicz et al. (2021) also found that potatoes provided 14 % of daily intake of vitamin C in Poland, which is more than from any other food. Increasing the vitamin C content of potatoes, would have a high potential to improve health worldwide.

There are three ways how to increase the vitamin C intake according to Love and Pavek (2008):

- 1) Improve the diet increase the intake of foods rich in vitamin C content such as potatoes.
- Improve the crop –vitamin C content can be increased by breeding, as the gene for vitamin C content is highly heritable (but it is not priority of breeding to increase vitamin C content), and by growing conditions.
- 3) Cooking methods there is always some reduction in vitamin C content when cooking, so it is recommended to use the thriftiest cooking method such as steaming with skin.

Vitamin B6

Vitamin B6 (pyridoxine) is one of B-complex vitamins. This vitamin consists of 3 compounds (pyridoxol, pyridoxal and pyridoxamine). The B-complex of vitamins is important for many metabolic functions and nervous system, synthesis of neurotransmitters (dopamine and serotonin) in human body. In the plant body it is important as an antioxidant to prevent pathogen attack (Burgos et al., 2020).

According to FDA, the RDA for vitamin B6 is 1,7 mg, while the Institute of Medicine (1998) states that the RDA of vitamin B6 is 1,3 mg. Potatoes contain 0,3 mg/100 g FW of vitamin B6, so just 100 g of potatoes can contribute by 18-23 % to the RDA. Górska-Warsewicz et al. (2021) found that in Poland, potatoes provide 15 % of the daily intake of vitamin B6, which is more than any other vegetable. Compared to other side dishes, the vitamin B6 content in 100 g of rice is 0,050 mg, maize 0,139 mg and wheat 0,034 mg (Fudge et al., 2017).

Vitamin B6 content is influenced by genotype of variety, but not by flesh colour (Mooney et al., 2013).

Cooking has little effect on the vitamin B6 content. There were found following vitamin B6 contents in 150 g FW: raw 0,33 mg, cooked with skin 0,35 mg, cooked without skin 0,29 mg, baked 0,38 mg, microwaved 0,39 mg (Augustin et al., 1978). Robertson et al. (2018) also found minimal differences between raw potatoes and potatoes after different cooking methods.

During the storage (6,7 and 8,9 °C) the vitamin B6 content has increased after 227 days at both storage temperatures, but the increase was higher at 8,9 °C, by 23-42 % (Mooney et al., 2013). Goyer et al. (2019) found an increase of vitamin B6 during storage by 5-24 % after 8 months storage at 7,8 °C. Öhrvik et al. (2010) also found increase of vitamin B6 by 20 % after 6 months. The increase is probably due to the new synthesis of pyridoxine glycoside (pyridoxal and pyridoxamine remained at the same level) (Addo and Augustin, 1988).

Vitamin E

Vitamin E (mostly abundant in potatoes as α -tocopherol) is a fat- soluble vitamin produced only by photosynthetic organisms and is considered a powerful antioxidant essential for human health and has a preventive effects against chronic diseases (Andre et al., 2010), cancer, arthritis, atherosclerosis, cataract and signs of ageing (Crowell et al., 2008; Rizvi et al., 2014).

While the RDA for vitamin E is 15 mg, potatoes contain only 0,05 - 0,28 mg/100 g FW of α -tocopherol (Lachman and Hamouz, 2005). While commercial varieties contain 0,015 - 0,075 mg/100 g FW of vitamin E, the wild potato species contain 0,068 - 0,517 mg/100 g, so the content can be improved by breeding using the wild species or by genetic manipulation (Andre et al., 2007). There is also a correlation between vitamin E content and carotenoid content in potatoes, so improving one will improve both of these compounds in potatoes (Upadhyaya et al., 2021).

There is evidence that stress factors (draught, high radiation) increase the content of antioxidants including vitamin E (Andre et al., 2009; Lushchak and Semchuk, 2012).

During cooking, the vitamin E content in potatoes is only slightly reduced (Piironen et al., 1987), but during frying (respectively adding the oil) the content of vitamin E can be increased (up to 4,9 mg α -tocopherol/100 g), because oils are important sources of vitamin E, but the content of the final product depends on the length of frying, the type of oil and the number of frying cycles (Fillion and Henry, 1998; Robertson et al., 2018). On the other hand Andrikopoulos et al. (2002) found that vitamin E content decreased even after frying (decrease by 20 % after frying in new oil, by 50 % after 2-3 frying cycles).

An increase in vitamin E was found in potatoes during storage, regardless of storage temperature (3 and 9 °C), but there were differences between the varieties. On average, the vitamin E content increased fourfold after 40 weeks of storage (Spychalla and Desborough, 1990).



Figure 13: Vitamin E (α -tocopherol) content in potatoes related to weeks of storage and storage temperature (Spychalla and Desborough, 1990).

Phenolic compounds

Phenolic compounds (polyphenols, phenolics) are the most abundant and diverse group of antioxidant substances in plant foods and are therefore gaining increasing attention in a healthy diet. They are thought to have antibacterial, hypoglycaemic, antiviral, anticancer, anti-inflammatory, and vasodilatory properties. In potatoes, polyphenols make up 90 % of all antioxidants. Plants produce polyphenols to protect themselves from attack by bacteria, viruses, and fungi. In the plant body, they are found in vacuoles or stored in cell walls (Burgos et al., 2020).

Potatoes contain 122,6 – 440,5 mg/100 g FW of phenolics (Lachman et al., 2005) and the content is influenced by genotype of variety, flesh colour, growing conditions (year, locality, fertilisation) (Hamouz et al., 2010). Potato peels contain more than 50 % of phenolics, making it an important source of phenolics (Akyol et al., 2016; Wu et al., 2012).

Varieties with red or blue flesh have higher total phenolic content (TPC). The blue flesh variety Valfi has 2,46 – 3,18 times higher TPC (13,29 mg/g DM) than eight yellow flesh varieties (4,18 - 5,39 mg/g DM) (Hamouz et al., 2010). Similar results were found by Külen et al. (2013), the average of nine colour flesh potato varieties (red or blue) has 10,3 mg/g DM TPC and the average of white or yellow flesh potatoes has 4 mg/g DM TPC. Comparing colour flesh potatoes, the highest TPC is found in dark flesh potatoes (Violette 25,8 mg/g DM, Vitelotte 25,9 mg/g DM) and the lowest in coloured flesh only around vascular bundles (Shetland Black 19,4 mg/g DM) (Hamouz et al., 2010).



Figure 14: Averege TPC of 8 potato varieties with red and purple flesh from localities in The Czech Republic (Stachy and Valečov) in year 2008 (Hamouz et al., 2010).

Extreme weather conditions and stress increase phenolics content. Dry year with low precipitation results in high phenolics content (3,6 g/kg DM, compared to 3,28 and 2,81 g/kg DM in normal year) (Keutgen et al., 2019). Hamouz et al. (2010) found that the warm and dry locality at low altitude Přerov nad Labem and the very cold and wet locality at high altitude Stachy have higher phenolics content.

Külen et al. (2013) found that in varieties with coloured flesh, the value of total phenolic compounds decreased significantly after 2 months of storage and then gradually increased, and after 7 months of storage, the value of total phenolic compounds was at the values measured immediately after harvest (in varieties with white and yellow flesh, these changes were not significant, but the same trend was observed). Blessington et al. (2010) reported that the total phenolic content was higher in tubers immediately after harvest than in tubers after 4 months of storage at 4 °C or 20 °C, but when stored at 4 °C and then reconditioned at 20 °C, the phenolic content was the same or even higher than immediately after harvest.

Cooking methods appear to influence phenolic content in potatoes, but there are many different results in research. Boiled potatoes contain less phenolics than baked potatoes (Narwojsz et al., 2020), partly due to leaching into water and partly due to oxidation (Jayanty et al., 2019). Some of the research found that baking (348.46 mg/100 g DM) and cooking (210.96 mg/100 g DM) resulted in higher phenolic content (Narwojsz et al., 2020). Blessington et al. (2010) also reported a higher level of total phenolic compounds in baked, fried or microwaved potatoes compared to raw potatoes. Some studies found the opposite result, that boiling, baking and microwaving decreased the phenolic

content found in raw potatoes, while the losses where smallest in boiled potatoes (Perla et al., 2012; Xu et al., 2009). So, more research is needed in this topic.

There are 4 most important groups of phenolics in potatoes:

- A) Chlorogenic Acid
- B) Flavonoids anthocyanins
- C) Carotenoids
- D) L-tyrosine

Chlorogenic Acid

Chlorogenic acid accounts for about 80% (Brown 2005) - 90 % (Fang et al., 2022) of the total phenolic content in whole potatoes and 90 % of chlorogenic acid is in potato peel (Schieber and Saldaña, 2009). Chlorogenic acid content is in correlation with total polyphenol content (Hamouz et al., 2010). Chlorogenic acid content increases after pathogen invasion and its main function is to protect against pathogen action (Yogendra et al., 2014). Its benefit to human health is due to its antioxidant properties, as chlorogenic acid is able to scavenge reactive oxygen species and thus acts as a preventive agent against the development of a wide range of degenerative chronic diseases and ageing (Burgos et al., 2020).

Variety and growing conditions have the greatest influence on the variability of chlorogenic acid content. Variety has a significant effect on chlorogenic acid content (Hamouz et al., 2010). However, Keutgen et al. (2019) did not find significant differences between studied varieties (for the ten varieties and clones studied). It was found that potatoes with red or violet flesh have 5 – 7,6 times higher chlorogenic acid content than potatoes with yellow flesh colour (Lachman et al., 2013) This is also confirmed by Orsák et al. (2019), who found that yellow flesh potatoes have significantly lower chlorogenic acid content than red and purple flesh potatoes, while purple potatoes have insignificantly higher content than red ones.



Figure 15: Average content of chlorogenic acid in 8 varieties from 2 localities (Stachy and Valečov) in 2008 (Hamouz et al., 2010).

Organic potatoes were found to have higher level of chlorogenic acid than conventionally grown potatoes. In six of eight varieties studied at both locations and in all four years studied, statistically significant higher levels of chlorogenic acid were observed in varieties grown under organic farming compared to conventional farming (Hajšlová et al., 2005). Year of growing significantly influence chlorogenic acid content, in 2015, which was the driest year, the chlorogenic acid content was higher (2,29 g/kg DM) than in wetter years, in 2014 it was 1,2 g/kg DM and in 2016 it was 0,6 g/kg DM (Keutgen et al., 2019).

After 6 months of cold storage (4 °C), there was an average increase of 87,5 % in chlorogenic acid in colour-fleshed potatoes, while the yellow-fleshed variety Agria increased only by 4,3 % compared to the post-harvest content (Orsák et al., 2019). The increase of 50-430 % after 90 days was also observed by Yamdeu Galani et al. (2017).

Cooking methods lead to a decrease in chlorogenic acid content. Fang et al. (2022) found that steaming was the most thrifty, followed by microwaving and boiling, while frying and baking decreased it more. Lachman et al. (2013) found that boiling potatoes preserve 50 %, microwaving 28 % and baking 37 % of the chlorogenic acid content in raw potatoes.

Peeling raw potatoes decreases the chlorogenic acid content to 65,7 %, so the peel contains about 34,3 % of chlorogenic acid (Lachman et al., 2013).

Flavonoids – anthocyanins

Flavonoids are effective antioxidant and important free radical scavengers. The most abundant flavonoids in white-fleshed and yellow-fleshed potatoes are catechin and epicatechin at level of 30 μ g/100 g FW, but colour-fleshed potatoes contain more than twice the amount of potatoes with white and yellow flesh, because they contain high amount of the colour pigments anthocyanins (Brown, 2005). Flavonoids are increased by stress conditions such as warm and dry weather (Escuredo et al., 2018).

Anthocyanins are chemical pigments commonly found in red to blue flowers, fruits, and vegetables and in tubers of red and purple fleshed potatoes. Anthocyanins have many beneficial functions in promotion human health such as antioxidant, anti-inflammatory and anti-cancer, anti-diabetic, they improve the cardio-vascular system and gut health, so anthocyanins are receiving more attention in human nutrition and health (Burgos et al., 2020; Hellmann et al., 2021).

Red and purple flesh potatoes contain about 40 mg/100 g FW anthocyanins. Red-fleshed potatoes contain acylated glucosides of pelargonidin, while purple ones contain acylated glucosides of malvidin, petunidin, peonidin and delphinidin (Brown, 2005). The intensity of the flesh colour has a positive effect on the anthocyanin content, so the darker the colour of flesh, the higher the anthocyanin content (whether red or purple). Hejtmánková et al. (2013) found that they contain 210 – 2419 mg/kg DM cyanidin equivalents (where cyanidin is one of the anthocyanins), also Lachman et al. (2013) found 161 - 2420 mg/kg DM cyanidin equivalents and Hamouz et al. (2018b) found 17-750 mg/kg FW cyanidin equivalents. Most anthocyanins are in the flesh, because peeling of raw potatoes increases their content (Lachman et al., 2013).

Higher altitude leads to higher anthocyanin content (compared Valečov (460 m asl.) 943 mg/kg DM to Přerov nad Labem (178 m asl.) 629 mg/kg DM) (Hejtmánková et al., 2013), the same effect was found by Hamouz et al. (2018b), because there was 1,24 times higher anthocyanin content in highlands than in lowlands in the Czech Republic. Low temperature and high light intensity induce the anthocyanin synthesis (leri et al., 2011).

Weather also influences the anthocyanin content, because comparison of growing years showed that dry years increased anthocyanin content in potato tubers (Hamouz et al., 2018b).

During storage (after 6 months at 4 $^{\circ}$ C) the anthocyanin content increased in five varieties by 13,3 – 77,6 % compared to the post-harvest content, probably due to the biosynthesis of these antioxidants rather than due to the reduction in dry matter. On the other hand four varieties decreased anthocyanin content by 21,3 – 30,3 % and one variety didn't significantly change the anthocyanin content (Hamouz et al., 2018b).

Cooking increases the anthocyanin content compared to raw potatoes. Boiling increased by 3,79 times, microwaving by 3,06 times and baking by 2,94 times. These changes depend on the variety and its raw content, as e.g. variety Violette with the highest content in raw tubers increased the anthocyanins the least (Lachman et al., 2013). On the other hand some research found decrease of anthocyanins while microwaving by 16-29 % (Mulinacci et al., 2008).



Figure 16: Anthocyanin content in colour-fleshed potatoes depending on the year and locality (Hejtmánková et al., 2013).

L-tyrosine

L-tyrosine is one of the 20 basic amino acids that make up all proteins in all organisms. It is one of the most abundant phenolic compound in plant tissues, including potatoes, where its content ranges from 770 to 3900 mg/kg (Lachman and Hamouz, 2005).

This non-essential amino acid can be synthesised to some extent by the human body. It is a precursor to produce important substances in the human body such as the hormones adrenaline, noradrenaline, and dopamine, as well as the thyroid hormones (tyrosine and triiodothyronine) and the pigment melanin.

However, tyrosine has a negative effect on the discolouration of potato flesh, as it is one of the precursors that react with polyphenol oxidase after cell breakdown to produce dark pigments (Stevens et al., 1998).

Carotenoids

Carotenoids are yellow and orange (and sometimes yellow-green and red) lipophilic pigments found in the bodies of plants, animals, fungi, and microorganisms. As they are photosynthetically active compounds, they participate to some extent in photosynthesis and protect chlorophylls from excessive radiation and dangerous reactive oxygen species and damages (Kotíková et al., 2008). They are antioxidants and, for example, beta-carotene is also a provitamin of vitamin A. They support the immune system and prevent against the development of cancer and cardiovascular diseases. Lutein and zeaxanthin were found to be important in slowing down the ageing process (Ducreux et al., 2005; Lachman et al., 2016).

The carotenoids found in potatoes belong to the group of xanthophylls (their colour spectrum ranges from yellow to reddish-purple) and these are mainly lutein, zeaxanthin, and violaxanthin. Most carotenoids are found in tubers with yellow and red flesh, but a very small amount is also found in tubers with white flesh (Brown, 2005; Lachman et al., 2016). The content of carotenoids is strongly correlated with the yellowness index of potato flesh (Tatarowska et al., 2019). Kotíková et al. (2016) report that the content of carotenoids was significantly higher in varieties with yellow flesh (26,2 mg/kg dry matter) than in varieties with red or purple flesh (5,69 mg/kg dry matter) and there were also found significant differences between the varieties (Kotíková et al., 2007). They also state that antheraxanthin was the main carotenoid in varieties with yellow flesh and neoxanthin was the main carotenoid in varieties they studied, there was a weak positive correlation between the anthocyanin and carotenoid content, so some varieties may contain high amounts of both anthocyanins and carotenoids.

In potatoes with white flesh, the content of carotenoids is 50-100 μ g/100 g FW, but in potatoes with dark yellow to orange flesh, the values reach up to 1000 μ g/100 g FW (Brown et al., 2008). Tatarowska et al. (2019) report that the average value of the examined varieties ranges from 5,6 to 20 mg/kg FW., There are 0,779-13,3 mg/kg DM of carotenoids, of which 54-93 % is lutein (Hejtmánková et al., 2013).

The total content of carotenoids is statistically significantly higher when potatoes are grown at higher altitudes (Valečov) compared to lower altitudes (Přerov nad Labem) in both studied years (2010 and 2011). This can be explained by the fact that carotenoids are photosynthetically active pigments, and solar radiation which is higher at higher altitudes (which was recorded higher in Valečov in highlands than in Přerov nad Labem in lowlands) induce the formation of photosynthetically active pigments and thus carotenoids. They also report that the intensity of UV radiation, which also induces the formation of carotenoids, is correlated with altitude (Hejtmánková et al., 2013). There are also reports that the vegetation period of the year (Escuredo et al., 2018; Hejtmánková et al., 2013; Lachman et al., 2016).

A statistically significant effect of the year on the carotenoid content was also observed in both studied locations (Valečov and Přerov nad Labem). In 2011, the carotenoid content of potatoes was higher than in 2010, which can be attributed to the warmer weather and higher solar radiation in 2011 (Hejtmánková et al., 2013). Kotíková et al. (2008) reported that the mean total carotenoid content was statistically significantly higher among the eight examined varieties in 2005 (20,9 mg/kg fresh weight) than in 2004 (5,8 mg/kg fresh weight).

The carotenoid content decreases during cooking (Lachman et al., 2016). Kotíková et al. (2016) reported that the content decreased by 92 % during boiling and by 88 % during baking, with lutein being the most stable during cooking methods (for potatoes with yellow flesh, a decrease of 19% during boiling and 40% during baking was observed), followed by beta-carotene, but other carotenoids were degraded by almost 100 %. However, in the research by Tian et al. (2016), the losses of carotenoids during potato cooking were lower, with only a 20% decrease during boiling and a 52% decrease during baking.



Figure 17: Percentage of carotenoids in potatoes after different cooking methods compared to raw potatoes (100%) (Lachman et al., 2016).

After storage (9 months at 4 °C), the carotenoid content decreased only slightly (however, the content of lutein, which is an important component of carotenoids, increased slightly, but zeaxanthin and antheraxanthin decreased) (Lachman et al., 2016).

α -lipoic acid

 α -Lipoic acid is found in all prokaryotic and eukaryotic cells. In potatoes, as in other foods, it is present only in small amounts, but it is an important and unique antioxidant because it has these properties in both its oxidised and reduced forms. It is also known as a growth factor for potatoes and certain other organisms (bacteria and protozoa), thus promoting the growth of the whole organism and parts of it. Both α -lipoic acid and its reduced form can scavenge reactive oxygen species and also refresh other antioxidant substances (Navari-Izzo et al., 2002).

Glycoalkaloids

Glycoalkaloids (95 % is made up of solanine and chaconine) are potentially harmful substances found in potatoes that cause a bitter taste in high concentrations. They are secondary metabolites of plants that serve as protection against potential attack by pathogens and pests (Burgos et al., 2020). Potatoes with a maximum glycoalkaloid content of 200 mg/kg fresh weight are considered safe, but usually only tens of mg/kg fresh weight are present (Ruprich et al., 2009). Lachman et al. (2001) reported that

potatoes contain an average of 75 mg/kg glycoalkaloids and that potatoes taste bitter if they contain more than 140 mg/kg glycoalkaloids. Glycoalkaloids (including those in potatoes) have also been found to have potential pharmaceutical uses in cancer treatment (Friedman, 2015).

Most glycoalkaloids are found in the skin of the potato, and after peeling, the total glycoalkaloid content is reduced to 34.7% (Lachman et al., 2013), but Tajner-Czopek et al. (2012) found reduction only by 20 % in coloured flesh potato varieties. Muñoa et al. (2022) found a reduction in total glycoalkaloids by 5-73 % with an average reduction by 33 % after peeling.

Variety and its genotype have a statistically significant effect on glycoalkaloid content in potato tubers. The content can also be increased by exposure to light, mechanical injury, storage and heat and draught stress during growth (Burgos et al., 2020). After exposure tuber to light for 14 days, the content of glycoalkaloids increased, with the highest accumulation on the 11th day of exposure to light. There was also observed that washed potatoes accumulated more glycoalkaloids than unwashed potatoes (Rymuza et al., 2020).

No statistically significant difference was observed during storage compared to the glycoalkaloid content immediately after harvest (Hajšlová et al., 2005).

Cooking resulted in a significant reduction of glycoalkaloid content to 26 % of the original value determined in raw potatoes, while baking and microwave treatment reduced the amount of glycoalkaloids to about half of the content in raw tubers (Lachman et al., 2013). Tajner-Czopek et al. (2012) also found a reduction, which was the lowest in cooked unpeeled (by 8 %) and cooked peeled (by 39 %) compared to raw material, the highest decrease was found in crisps (by 83 %) and French fries (by 94 %).

Nitrates

Nitrates are substances that, in high concentrations, can have potentially negative effect on human health if they are converted into nitrites in the body. When nitrite enters the blood and binds to haemoglobin, it forms methaemoglobin, which loses its ability to carry oxygen to tissues. Infants are more susceptible to nitrite damage of haemoglobin. In the general population, nitrate intake is very low and below the safe daily intake limit set by EFSA (European Food Safety Authority) on 3,7 mg per kilogram of body weight per day (3,7 mg/kg bw/day) (EFSA, 2017).

Conventionally grown potatoes contain usually the average of 150 mg/kg FW (Lachman et al., 2005; Pobereżny et al., 2015), with range 4-840 mg/kg (Mozolewski and Smoczynski, 2004).

The nitrate content of potato tubers is largely influenced by the genotype of the variety (Lachman et al., 2005; Rymuza et al., 2020). Nitrate content is also influenced by weather conditions during the growing season. In hot and dry weather, nitrate accumulation is higher than in cooler and wetter weather (Zgorska and Frydecka-Mazurczyk, 2000). Hamouz et al. (2005) reported that nitrate content in tubers was significantly higher at lower altitudes due to higher temperatures and more intense drought, which limit photosynthesis and the incorporation of nitrogenous substances into proteins. Excessive rainfall at the end of the growing season with a lack of sunlight also limits photosynthesis and increases nitrate accumulation in potato tubers (Hamouz et al., 1999).

At full maturity (harvested in September), the nitrate content was lower than in immature tubers harvested in August (Zgorska and Frydecka-Mazurczyk, 2000).

The nitrate content depends on nitrogen fertilization. The nitrate content of potato tubers is higher on more fertile soils (Hamouz et al., 2005; Zgorska and Frydecka-Mazurczyk, 2000) and under

conventional farming regime compared to organic farming regime. (Hajšlová et al., 2005; Lombardo et al., 2017).

Raw potatoes contain in average 62-125 mg/kg FW depending significantly on the variety (Rymuza et al., 2020). Peel contain 35 % more nitrates than the flesh and boiling decreases the nitrate content by 59,7 %, while frying increased it by 52 % (Ebrahimi et al., 2020).

The nitrate content increased during 14 days light exposure linearly by 1-2 mg/kg FW depending on the variety, with no differences between washed and unwashed tubers (Rymuza et al., 2020).

Acrylamide

Acrylamide is a potentially carcinogenic substance that is formed at high temperatures during frying or baking by the Maillard reaction, in which reducing sugars react with amino acids (mostly asparagine). The Maillard reaction occurs in many foods that are baked or fried, including potatoes. In this reaction, the reducing sugar content is usually the limiting substance, and therefore the reducing sugars in chips or French fries' potatoes are controlled. Acrylamide level is higher when the products are fried to a dark colour and at high temperatures, so frying at a lower temperature and for a longer time is more recommended (Vreugdenhil et al., 2011).

In 2002 acrylamide was discovered in common foods including potato chips and crisps, coffee, biscuits, breads etc. prepared at high temperatures (>120 °C) with low moisture. Acrylamide was classified as probable human carcinogen (group 2A) by the IAFC (International Agency for Research on Cancer) in 1994 (Hyslop, 2022). To reduce acrylamide content, the European Union has published Acrylamide benchmarks levels (COMMISSION REGULATION (EU) 2017/2158). The acrylamide content should be below these levels, but if it is above, the products should be improved according to the recommendations to reduce the acrylamide content, but it can still be sold.

BENCHMARK LEVELS REFERRED TO IN ARTICLE 1(1)

Food	Benchmark level [µg/kg]
French fries (ready-to-eat)	500
Potato crisps from fresh potatoes and from potato dough	750
Potato-based crackers	
Other potato products from potato dough	
Soft bread	
(a) Wheat based bread	50
(b) Soft bread other than wheat based bread	100
Breakfast cereals (excl. porridge)	
 bran products and whole grain cereals, gun puffed grain 	300
— wheat and rye based products (1)	300
 maize, oat, spelt, barley and rice based products (1) 	150
Biscuits and wafers	350
Crackers with the exception of potato based crackers	400
Crispbread	350
Ginger bread	800
Products similar to the other products in this category	300
Roast coffee	400
Instant (soluble) coffee	850
Coffee substitutes	
(a) coffee substitutes exclusively from cereals	500
(b) coffee substitutes from a mixture of cereals and chicory	(2)
(c) coffee substitutes exclusively from chicory	4 000
Baby foods, processed cereal based foods for infants and young children excluding biscuits and rusks $\left(^{3}\right)$	40
Biscuits and rusks for infants and young children (3)	150

Benchmark levels for the presence of acrylamide in foodstuffs referred to in Article 1(1) are as follows:

(1) Non-whole grain and/or non-bran based cereals. The cereal present in the largest quantity determines the category.

(2) The benchmark level to be applied to coffee substitutes from a mixture of cereals and chicory takes into account the relative proportion of these ingredients in the final product.

(^b) As defined in Regulation (EU) No 609/2013.

Figure 18: Benchmark levels of acrylamide (Commission regulation (EU) 2017/2158).

The acrylamide content therefore depends mainly on the content of reducing sugars in raw tubers. The content of reducing sugars in potatoes is mainly influenced by variety (Elmore et al., 2015) and storage temperature, which should be around 8-9 °C for chips and 7-9 °C for fries using sprouting inhibitors (Bárta et al., 2008; Vokál, 2013). A variety resistant to increasing the content of reducing sugars when stored at lower temperatures would be most effective in reducing acrylamide content in potato products (Rosen et al., 2018).

At higher altitude, lower temperature and more humid climate, potatoes have higher levels of reducing sugars and thus higher levels of acrylamide in potato products from these areas (Vokál, 2013). This is also related to the fact that in warmer areas of lower altitude, potatoes ripen faster, and mature potatoes contain lower levels of reducing sugars, which are precursors of acrylamide. However, it is not advisable to harvest potatoes for frying too late, because of the risk of temperatures falling below 8 °C, which can increase reducing sugar content. Heat and drought stress is another risk factor which higher acrylamide levels (Rosen et al., 2018).

The level of nitrogen fertilization also influences the acrylamide content, because the higher the nitrogen dose, the higher the asparagine content in potatoes and the higher the acrylamide content in fried potato products. But this is usually not a problem, because reducing sugars are limiting in Maillard reaction (Vokál 2013; Čepl et al. 2014).

PART 2: HEALTH BENEFITS AND RISKS OF POTATO CONSUMPTION

Introduction

According to FAO (2021) potatoes are worldwide the fourth most important food crop (following rice, wheat, and maize) with 376 million tonnes harvested from 18,1 million hectares with average yield 20,7 t/ha. Potatoes have so far been seen as both good and bad. On the bad side, they have been attributed with causing obesity (because of high starch content) and type 2 diabetes and associated diseases (Burlingame et al., 2009). However, potatoes have many positive qualities such as low energy density, no fat, gluten-free, high satiating effect, high potassium content and a wide range of antioxidants including high amount of vitamin C (Beals, 2019; Burgos et al., 2020; Burlingame et al., 2009).

Antioxidants and anti-inflammatory effect

Most of the health benefits of potatoes are due to their high content and wide range of antioxidants, which can scavenge free radicals - so-called reactive oxygen species (ROS). The main antioxidants are phenolics, vitamin C, E and B6, carotenoids, selenium, and lipoic acid. Red and purple flesh potatoes have high antioxidant activity due to their high anthocyanin content. The total phenolic intake of potatoes is the third highest compared to other vegetables and fruits (following oranges and apples) and it also stands out above, for example, strawberries and blueberries because their relatively low consumption (Chun et al., 2005).



Figure 19: Comparison of total phenolic intake from daily fruit and vegetables consumption (Chun et al., 2005).

Chlorogenic acid in white, yellow and coloured (red and purple) fleshed potatoes is a strong antioxidant, that can reduce lipidic oxidation and thus protect cell walls from damage by reactive oxygen species (Visvanathan et al., 2016).

It is also important to note that almost 50% of phenolic compounds is contained in the skin and near the skin (Visvanathan et al., 2016), so the effect is higher when eating potatoes with skin.

Comparing the effects of eating potatoes with white, yellow and purple flesh, it was found that eating yellow and purple potatoes reduced DNA damage by reactive oxygen species and purple potatoes also reduced CRP (an indicator of inflammatory processes in the body) compared to eating potatoes with white flesh (Kaspar et al., 2011).

Patatin, the most abundant protein in potatoes, can also scavenge reactive oxygen species so it has the antioxidant ability (Hellmann et al., 2021).

Cancer prevention

Phenolic compounds (mainly chlorogenic acid and anthocyanins), dietary fibre, glycoalkaloids, protease inhibitors and carotenoids are considered to be potent anticancer compounds in potatoes. The most important anticancer substance is chlorogenic acid, which has been shown to inhibit the development of colon and liver cancer (Wang et al., 2011). Potatoes with coloured flesh (red and purple) contain anthocyanins, which inhibit cancer cell proliferation and promote cell apoptosis (programmed cell death, which physiologically prevents uncontrolled cancer growth in the body) (de

Arruda Nascimento et al., 2022). Diet rich in antioxidant carotenoids and flavonoids (including anthocyanins) are associated with a lower incidence of certain cancers (Brown, 2008).

Although glycoalkaloids (especially solanine) have long been considered only as toxins, they have been found to inhibit cancer cell growth and induce apoptosis (Nkwe et al., 2021). They may therefore be part of future cancer drugs, but further research is needed. It was also reported that chaconin has even higher biological activity in this field than solanine (Friedman et al., 2005).

A diet rich in vegetables and fruits, with potato being the commonly consumed vegetable, high in fibre, resistant starch and phenolics can decrease colon cancer risk by 40 % (Vanamala, 2019).

Effect on cardiovascular diseases

Potassium, antioxidants (including phenolic compounds, vitamin C) and fibre have a positive effect on the cardiovascular system (Hellmann et al., 2021). Potato consumption has been shown to reduce blood pressure, improve lipid profiles and reduce markers of inflammation, thereby improving cardiometabolic health (McGill et al., 2013). As inflammation has a negative effect on the cardiovascular system, all the antioxidants with free radical scavenging activity also have an indirect positive effect on the cardiovascular system (Camire et al., 2009).

Low glycaemic index (GI) diet is associated with a reduced risk of cardiovascular diseases, type-2 diabetes, and obesity. Boiled potatoes have quite high GI (89,4), but if the boiled potato is chilled for 12-24 hours the GI is reduced to only 56,2 due to the formation of resistant starch (Camire et al., 2009).

Ideally prepared potato for cardiovascular health are low in fat and sodium, and even better when boiled and cooled and eaten with the skin on (because there is the most of potassium and fibre) (Camire et al., 2009).

Reduction of high blood pressure

A high intake of potassium is effective in lowering blood pressure, and potatoes are high in potassium and low in sodium (high sodium intake increases the blood pressure). Most of the potassium in potato tuber is in the skin, so it is best to eat potatoes with the skin on. Potatoes contain more potassium than other fruits and vegetables. Many studies have reported that increasing the ratio of potassium to sodium in the diet leads to a reduction in blood pressure and a lower risk of stroke (Appel et al., 2006; Camire et al., 2009). The proteins in potatoes also reduce vasoconstriction and the secretion of hormones that raise blood pressure (Visvanathan et al., 2016).

Vitamin B6 has also been found to have a potential to reduce high blood pressure, as experiments in obese rats found that a high dose of vitamin B6 in the diet lowered their blood pressure, and when vitamin B6 was removed from the diet, blood pressure increased again(Lal et al., 1996). Other vitamins and antioxidants in potatoes - vitamin C and E, carotenoids, phenolics and lipoic acid - also have a beneficial effect on reducing high blood pressure (Vasdev et al., 2002).

Vinson et al. (2012) reported that when people with high blood pressure consumed 6-8 small purplefleshed microwaved potatoes twice a day for 4 weeks there was a 4,3% significant reduction in diastolic blood pressure and a 3,5% reduction in systolic blood pressure compared to no potato variant. This was due to the high anthocyanin content and high potassium content of the potatoes eaten with the skin. Purple potatoes are an effective in lowering blood pressure, risk of heart disease and stroke in hypertensive people without weight gain. However, this study was conducted on a small sample and more research is needed to confirm this claim. Schwingshackl et al. (2019) reported that high French fries consumption was associated with an increased risk of hypertension, whereas boiled, baked and mashed potatoes were not associated with an increased risk of hypertension.

On the other hand, it has been reported that potatoes have a high glycaemic index and high starch content and thus potatoes may increase blood pressure. The glycaemic index of a food can be reduced by combining it with another food that has a low glycaemic index, thereby reducing the release of sugar into the bloodstream. Borgi et al. (2016) reported that eating more than 4 servings of boiled, baked, or fried potatoes was associated with an increase in blood pressure in the participants in their study, compared with eating only one serving of potatoes per month. However, this increased risk is probably due to the fact that potatoes are usually eaten with high amounts of salt, which is a source of sodium, or high amounts of fat (saturated fatty acids and trans-fatty acids), which are risky for increasing blood pressure. Aljuraiban et al. (2020) also found that boiled, mashed or baked potatoes didn't increase the blood pressure, while fried potatoes did and also increased the BMI in the US women. On the other hand, no significant increase was found in US men.

Hu et al. (2017) studied the effect of potato consumption on blood pressure change (on adults in Spain) and found that eating potatoes did not either increase blood pressure or the risk of hypertension.

The effect of potatoes on blood pressure is not entirely clear, precisely because they are high in potassium, which lowers blood pressure, but also contain high levels of starch, which can increase blood pressure (Borgi et al., 2016).

Lowering cholesterol

Cholesterol reduction has been associated with the protein, resistant starch and phosphorylated starch (phosphorylated starch is associated with lower levels of fatty acids in the blood and a positive effect on blood lipid lowering, even higher than resistant starch), fibre, glycoalkaloids (they have a high affinity for cholesterol) and phenolic compounds found in potatoes (Burgos et al., 2020; Camire et al., 2009).

Eating potatoes with the skin on has a positive effect on lipid metabolism and thus has a positive effect on lowering plasma and liver cholesterol, which in turn reduces the risk of cardiovascular disease (Robert et al., 2006).

Resistant starch promotes the production of bile acids, and this also leads to a reduced concentration of cholesterol in the blood serum and reduces the synthesis of fatty acids (lipids) in the body (Hashimoto et al., 2006).

The peptides and proteins in potatoes also have a positive effect on increasing 'good' HDL cholesterol and reducing all other so-called 'bad' non-HDL cholesterol (Burgos et al., 2020).

Effect on human weight and satiety

Potatoes themselves contain almost no fat, are high in water and low in energy. An increased risk of weight gain and obesity is associated with fried potato products, which are high in fat, energy and usually also salt. According to Randolph et al. (2014) and Vinson et al. (2012), there is no significant association between weight gain and potato consumption compared to no potato consumption. However, many observational studies report that potatoes increase weight, but this cannot be considered causal as the results are influenced by many factors.

People feel more satiated after eating boiled potatoes compared to eating chips (French fries) and pasta of the same energy value (Geliebter et al., 2013; Leeman et al., 2008). Boiled potatoes have the

highest satiating effect compared to conventional foods (Figure 20) (Holt et al., 1995), so it is more satiating than other side dishes such as rice and pasta (Robertson et al., 2018). Potatoes could therefore help to maintain weight and prevent obesity.

Bakery Products

Croissant 47% Cake 65% Doughnuts 68% Cookies 120% Crackers 127%

Snacks and Confectionary

Mars candy bar 70% Peanuts 84% Yogurt 88% Crisps 91% Ice cream 96% Jellybeans 118% Popcorn 154% All-Bran 151% Porridge/Oatmeal 209%

Breakfast Cereals with Milk

Muesli 100% Sustain 112% Special K 116% Cornflakes 118% Honeysmacks 132%

Carbohydrate-Rich Foods

White bread 100% French fries 116% White pasta 119% Brown Rice 132% White rice 138% Grain bread 154% Whole meal bread 157% Brown pasta 188% Potatoes, boiled 323%

Protein-Rich Foods

Lentils 133% Cheese 146% Eggs 150% Baked beans 168% Beef 176% Ling fish 225%

Fruits

Bananas 118% Grapes 162% Apples 197% Oranges 202%

The list with the most filling food at the top

Potatoes, boiled 323% Ling fish 225% Porridge/Oatmeal 209% Oranges 202% Apples 197% Brown pasta 188% Beef 176% Baked beans 168% Grapes 162% Whole meal bread 157% Grain bread 154% Popcorn 154% Eggs 150% Cheese 146% White rice 138% Lentils 133% Brown Rice 132% Honeysmacks 132% All-Bran 151% Crackers 127% Cookies 120% White pasta 119% Bananas 118% Jellybeans 118% Comflakes 118% Special K 116% French fries 116% Sustain 112% White bread 100% Muesli 100% Ice cream 96% Crisps 91% Yogurt 88% Peanuts 84% Mars candy bar 70% Doughnuts 68% Cake 65% Croissant 47%

Table adapted from S.H.A. Holt, J.C. Brand Miller, P. Petocz, and E. Farmakalidis, "A Satiety Index of Common Foods," European Journal of Clinical Natietium, September 1995, pages 675-690.

Figure 20: Index of satiety after consumption of the food. White bread is taken as reference (100 %). Boiled potatoes have the highest satiety index compared to all other foods (Holt et al., 1995).

Eating crisps or chips does lead to weight gain, but we have to consider that this is mainly influenced by the fat consumed with potatoes. Borch et al. (2016) report that in 3 out of 3 studies, confirm that

eating chips (French fries) increases body fat, but the other treatments of potatoes (excluding French fries) didn't have such clear results (2 studies reported a neutral effect and 2 studies a positive effect of potato consumption on obesity). Andersen et al. (2018) compared different studies on the effect of potatoes and potato products on human weight and found no studies showing that eating potatoes increases weight, but eating fried potato products increases weight. In general, the thinner the French fries or chips, the more fat they contain, because they have a larger surface area through which the fat is absorbed.

The protease inhibitor that is contained in potatoes promotes the release of cholecystokinin, which makes you feel full, and people lose weight when they eat this substance. Proteins in potatoes can also indirectly inhibit absorption by inhibiting the proteolytic enzyme trypsin (Visvanathan et al., 2016).

The phenolics which are present in high concentrations (up to 50 %) in the skin but also in flesh, increase satiety and thus reduce food intake (Hellmann et al., 2021).

In addition, carotenoids and anthocyanins from coloured sweet potatoes were found to reduce the rate of body fat deposition in experiments on mice (Kim et al., 2020). Yildiz et al. (2021) reported that anthocyanins limit lipid metabolism, reduce lipid uptake, decrease energy intake and, in turn, increase energy expenditure of the body.

Antidiabetic effect and glycaemic index

Potatoes are considered by the general public to be a food with a relatively high glycaemic index. In fact many studies have shown that fried or boiled potatoes increase the risk of type 2 diabetes (Muraki et al., 2015), but when potatoes were substituted for whole grains, this risk would increase even more (Halton et al., 2006). However, Johnston et al. (2020) found that when potatoes were compared with white bread as a side dish, there was no increase in blood glucose and, on the contrary, the potato variant had a higher nutritional value, higher potassium content and higher fibre intake. Potato consumption was not found to increase the risk of cardiovascular disease.

Muraki et al. (2015) reported that eating boiled potatoes, baked potatoes, mashed potatoes, and French fries more than once a week increased the risk of type 2 diabetes, with French fries contributing the most to this increased risk. Borch et al. (2016) reported that 3 of 3 studies found that eating French fries increased the risk of type 2 diabetes, but the results were not as clear for other potato treatments (5 studies reported a neutral or negative effect and 2 studies reported a positive effect). Schwingshackl et al. (2019) also found that French fries increased the risk of type 2 diabetes, but boiled potatoes only slightly increased this risk. Carotenoids and phenolics have a positive effect on reducing the risk of type 2 diabetes (Hellmann et al., 2021)

However, the potato skin contains large amount of phenolic substances (up to 50% of the total amount in potatoes), which have the ability to reduce hyperglycaemia (Singh et al., 2005). Another abundant substance in potatoes is chlorogenic acid, which reduces the rate of sugar release into the bloodstream and is considered to prevent the development of type 2 diabetes and thus reduces the glycaemic index of foods (Visvanathan et al., 2016).

Heat treatments has a major effect on the glycaemic index, while variety, maturity, starch texture and storage have a minor effect. Cooling potatoes after cooking (and reheating) causes retrogradation of starch - the conversion of some of the fast-digestible starch (mainly amylose), which increases the glycaemic index the most, into slow-digestible and resistant starch, which passes through to the large intestine, where it acts similarly to fibre. This can reduce the glycaemic index from 89 to 56 (Camire et al., 2009).

French fries have a lower glycaemic index, a higher proportion of resistant starch, but also a lower satiating capacity than boiled potatoes. The glycaemic index changes when different foods are eaten together. For example combining potatoes with fat significantly reduces the GI by 58%, whereas combining potatoes with protein reduces the GI by 18% (Leeman et al., 2008; Nayak et al., 2014).

However, the glycaemic index depends not only on the heat treatment and temperature at which the potato is consumed, but also on the variety (Fernandes et al., 2005). It has been found that floury varieties (high in dry matter and high in starch) have a higher GI, while firm (salad) and soft-very early varieties (high in moisture and low in starch) are classified as having a medium GI (Nayak et al., 2014).

Andersen et al. (2018) studied effect of boiled potato varieties with different glycaemic index (Carisma with GI 53, Arizona with GI 93) and found no difference in feeling hunger 2 hours after consumption. However, it is generally reported that foods with a low glycaemic index prolong the duration of feeling full, but it is very difficult to conduct long-term studies on this topic and the glycaemic index is highly influenced by the food eaten together with potatoes.

Small and immature potatoes have a lower GI than large and mature potatoes (Nayak et al., 2014).

Effect on gut health

Potatoes contain fibre and resistant starch, which have a positive effect on colon microbiota and colon health. The starch contained in raw potatoes is resistant to digestion and acts in a similar way to fibre. Some of the starch in potatoes remains in a resistant form even after cooking treatments. When potatoes are cooled after cooking, starch retrogradation occurs, whereby the molecules, mainly amylose, form molecules of resistant starch that are more resistant to digestion. This process is influenced by many factors such as salt, sugar or lipid content (Nayak et al., 2014). For example French fries contain more resistant starch than cooked potatoes, where starch retrogradation is more intense (Nayak et al., 2014).

Diet influences the composition of the microbiota in the colon. The composition of the microbiota affects the absorption of various substances and has an impact on weight gain and gut health. Several studies have shown that anthocyanins have been found to have a positive effect on modifying the colonic microbiota (increasing the amount of *Lactobacilli* or *Bifidobacteria*). Thus, anthocyanins are probiotics that serve to support the so-called "good" bacteria in the intestinal tract and promote bacteria that reduce excessive fat deposition (Yildiz et al. 2021). The phenolic compounds found in potatoes also have a positive effect on gut health (Hellmann et al., 2021).

Conclusion

Potatoes are an exceptional source of low-calorie energy and a wide range of health-promoting nutrients. High in vitamin C, antioxidants and other key vitamins and nutrients, they are an excellent ingredient for any health-conscious diet. Cooling after boiling, steaming without peeling, and other preparation methods may further boost potatoes' health benefits.

Although tremendous strides have been made educating the general public in recent years, many continue to view the potato as little more than a common side dish. Public communication should continue to dispel common misconceptions and promote the scientific consensus on the health benefits of potatoes.

Resources

- Addo, C., Augustin, J., 1988. Changes in the Vitamin B-6 Content in Potatoes During Storage. Journal of Food Science 53, 749–752. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2621.1988.tb08947.x
- Akyıldız, A., Polat, S., Ağçam, E., Fenercioğlu, H., 2015. Potato and Potato-Processing Technology, in: Hui, Y.H., Özgül Evranuz, E. (Eds.), Handbook of Vegetable Preservation and Processing. CRC Press, Boca Raton, pp. 589–627.
- Akyol, H., Riciputi, Y., Capanoglu, E., Caboni, M.F., Verardo, V., 2016. Phenolic Compounds in the Potato and Its Byproducts: An Overview. International Journal of Molecular Sciences 17, 835. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms17060835
- Aljuraiban, G.S., Pertiwi, K., Stamler, J., Chan, Q., Geleijnse, J.M., Van Horn, L., Daviglus, M.L., Elliott, P., Oude Griep, L.M., 2020. Potato consumption, by preparation method and meal quality, with blood pressure and body mass index: The INTERMAP study. Clinical Nutrition 39, 3042–3048. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.clnu.2020.01.007
- Andersen, S.S.H., Heller, J.M.F., Hansen, T.T., Raben, A., 2018. Comparison of Low Glycaemic Index and High Glycaemic Index Potatoes in Relation to Satiety: A Single-Blinded, Randomised Crossover Study in Humans. Nutrients 10, E1726. https://doi.org/10.3390/nu10111726
- Andre, C., Christelle, M., Larondelle, Y., Yvan, Evers, D., Daniele, 2010. Dietary Antioxidants and Oxidative Stress from a Human and Plant Perspective: A Review. Current Nutrition & Food Science 6. https://doi.org/10.2174/157340110790909563
- Andre, C.M., Oufir, M., Guignard, C., Hoffmann, L., Hausman, J.-F., Evers, D., Larondelle, Y., 2007.
 Antioxidant Profiling of Native Andean Potato Tubers (Solanum tuberosum L.) Reveals
 Cultivars with High Levels of β-Carotene, α-Tocopherol, Chlorogenic Acid, and Petanin. J. Agric.
 Food Chem. 55, 10839–10849. https://doi.org/10.1021/jf0726583
- Andre, C.M., Schafleitner, R., Guignard, C., Oufir, M., Aliaga, C.A.A., Nomberto, G., Hoffmann, L., Hausman, J.-F., Evers, D., Larondelle, Y., 2009. Modification of the Health-Promoting Value of Potato Tubers Field Grown under Drought Stress: Emphasis on Dietary Antioxidant and Glycoalkaloid Contents in Five Native Andean Cultivars (Solanum tuberosum L.). J. Agric. Food Chem. 57, 599–609. https://doi.org/10.1021/jf8025452
- Andrikopoulos, N.K., Dedoussis, G.V.Z., Falirea, A., Kalogeropoulos, N., Hatzinikola, H.S., 2002. Deterioration of natural antioxidant species of vegetable edible oils during the domestic deepfrying and pan-frying of potatoes. International Journal of Food Sciences and Nutrition 53, 351–363. https://doi.org/10.1080/09637480220138098
- Appel, L.J., Brands, M.W., Daniels, S.R., Karanja, N., Elmer, P.J., Sacks, F.M., 2006. Dietary Approaches to Prevent and Treat Hypertension. Hypertension 47, 296–308. https://doi.org/10.1161/01.HYP.0000202568.01167.B6
- Augustin, J., Johnson, S.R., Teitzel, C., True, R.H., Hogan, J.M., Toma, R.B., Shaw, R.L., Deutsch, R.M., 1978. Changes in the nutrient composition of potatoes during home preparation: II. Vitamins. American Potato Journal 55, 653–662. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF02852138
- Bárta, J., Čepl, J., Diviš, J., Hamouz, K., Jůzl, M., Vacek, J., 2008. Brambory, in: Kvalita rostlinných produktů na prahu 3. tisíciletí. Výzkumný ústav pivovarský a sladařský ve spolupráci s komisí jakosti rostlinných produktů ČAZV, Praha.
- Bártová, V., Veronika, Bárta, J., Jan, Diviš, Jiří, ŠVAJNER, Josef, Peterka, Biotechnology, D., 2009. Crude protein content in tubers of starch processing potato cultivars in dependence on different agro-ecological conditions. Journal of Central European Agriculture (jcea@agr.hr); Vol.10 No.1 10, 57–66.
- Beals, K., 2019. Potatoes, Nutrition and Health. American Journal of Potato Research 96. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12230-018-09705-4
- Bethke, P. c., Jansky, S. h., 2008. The Effects of Boiling and Leaching on the Content of Potassium and Other Minerals in Potatoes. Journal of Food Science 73, H80–H85. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1750-3841.2008.00782.x

- Blessington, T., Nzaramba, M.N., Scheuring, D.C., Hale, A.L., Reddivari, L., Miller, J.C., 2010. Cooking Methods and Storage Treatments of Potato: Effects on Carotenoids, Antioxidant Activity, and Phenolics. Am. J. Pot Res 87, 479–491. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12230-010-9150-7
- Borch, D., Juul-Hindsgaul, N., Veller, M., Astrup, A., Jaskolowski, J., Raben, A., 2016. Potatoes and risk of obesity, type 2 diabetes, and cardiovascular disease in apparently healthy adults: a systematic review of clinical intervention and observational studies. Am J Clin Nutr 104, 489– 498. https://doi.org/10.3945/ajcn.116.132332
- Borgi, L., Rimm, E.B., Willett, W.C., Forman, J.P., 2016. Potato intake and incidence of hypertension: results from three prospective US cohort studies. BMJ 353, i2351. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.i2351
- Bošković-Rakočević, L., Dinić, Z., Dugalić, G., Dugalić, M., Mladenović, J., Đurić, M., 2018. Effect of different rates and methods of application of NPK-fertilizers on the quality of potato tubers. Acta agriculturae Serbica 23, 101–110. https://doi.org/10.5937/AASer1845101B
- Brown, C., 2008. Breeding for Phytonutrient Enhancement of Potato. American Journal of Potato Research 85, 298–307. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12230-008-9028-0
- Brown, C.R., 2005. Antioxidants in potato. Am. J. Pot Res 82, 163–172. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF02853654
- Brown, C.R., Durst, R.W., Wrolstad, R., De Jong, W., 2008. Variability of Phytonutrient Content of Potato in Relation to Growing Location and Cooking Method. Potato Res. 51, 259–270. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11540-008-9115-0
- Burgos, G., Zum Felde, T., Andre, C., Kubow, S., 2020. The Potato and Its Contribution to the Human Diet and Health, in: Campos, H., Ortiz, O. (Eds.), The Potato Crop: Its Agricultural, Nutritional and Social Contribution to Humankind. Springer International Publishing, Cham, pp. 37–74. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-28683-5_2
- Burlingame, B., Mouillé, B., Charrondiere, U., 2009. Nutrients, bioactive non-nutrients and antinutrients in potatoes. Journal of Food Composition and Analysis 22, 494–502. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jfca.2009.09.001
- Camire, M.E., Kubow, S., Donnelly, D.J., 2009. Potatoes and human health. Crit Rev Food Sci Nutr 49, 823–840. https://doi.org/10.1080/10408390903041996
- Chun, O.K., Kim, D.-O., Smith, N., Schroeder, D., Han, J.T., Lee, C.Y., 2005. Daily consumption of phenolics and total antioxidant capacity from fruit and vegetables in the American diet. Journal of the Science of Food and Agriculture 85, 1715–1724. https://doi.org/10.1002/jsfa.2176
- Cottrell, J.E., Duffus, C.M., Paterson, L., Mackay, G.R., 1995. Properties of potato starch: Effects of genotype and growing conditions. Phytochemistry 40, 1057–1064. https://doi.org/10.1016/0031-9422(95)00390-S
- Crowell, E.F., McGrath, J.M., Douches, D.S., 2008. Accumulation of vitamin E in potato (Solanum tuberosum) tubers. Transgenic Res 17, 205–217. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11248-007-9091-1
- Cuderman, P., Kreft, I., Germ, M., Kovačevič, M., Stibilj, V., 2008. Selenium Species in Selenium-Enriched and Drought-Exposed Potatoes. J. Agric. Food Chem. 56, 9114–9120. https://doi.org/10.1021/jf8014969
- D'Amelia, V., Sarais, G., Fais, G., Dessì, D., Giannini, V., Garramone, R., Carputo, D., Melito, S., 2022. Biochemical Characterization and Effects of Cooking Methods on Main Phytochemicals of Red and Purple Potato Tubers, a Natural Functional Food. Foods 11, 384. https://doi.org/10.3390/foods11030384
- Darwish, T., Atallah, T., Hajhasan, S., Haidar, A., 2006. Nitrogen and water use efficiency of fertigated processing potato. Agricultural Water Management 85, 95–104. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agwat.2006.03.012
- de Arruda Nascimento, E., de Lima Coutinho, L., da Silva, C.J., de Lima, V.L.A.G., dos Santos Aguiar, J.,
 2022. In vitro anticancer properties of anthocyanins: A systematic review. Biochimica et
 Biophysica Acta (BBA) Reviews on Cancer 1877, 188748.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbcan.2022.188748

- Dhingra, D., Michael, M., Rajput, H., Patil, R.T., 2012. Dietary fibre in foods: a review. J Food Sci Technol 49, 255–266. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13197-011-0365-5
- Dietary Guidelines Advisory Committee, 2015. Scientific Report of the 2015 Dietary Guidelines Advisory Committee: Advisory Report to the Secretary of Health and Human Services and the Secretary of Agriculture. U.S. Department of Agriculture, Agricultural Research Service, Washington, DC.
- Ducreux, L.J.M., Morris, W.L., Hedley, P.E., Shepherd, T., Davies, H.V., Millam, S., Taylor, M.A., 2005. Metabolic engineering of high carotenoid potato tubers containing enhanced levels of βcarotene and lutein. Journal of Experimental Botany 56, 81–89. https://doi.org/10.1093/jxb/eri016
- Ebrahimi, R., Ahmadian, A., Ferdousi, A., Zandi, S., Shahmoradi, B., Ghanbari, R., Mahammadi, S., Rezaee, R., Safari, M., Daraei, H., Maleki, A., Yetilmezsoy, K., 2020. Effect of Washing and Cooking on Nitrate Content of Potatoes (cv. Diamant) and Implications for Mitigating Human Health Risk in Iran. Potato Res. 63, 449–462. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11540-020-09450-4
- EFSA, 2017. EFSA confirms safe levels for nitrites and nitrates added to food | EFSA [WWW Document]. URL https://www.efsa.europa.eu/en/press/news/170615 (accessed 2.27.23).
- Elmore, J.S., Briddon, A., Dodson, A.T., Muttucumaru, N., Halford, N.G., Mottram, D.S., 2015. Acrylamide in potato crisps prepared from 20 UK-grown varieties: Effects of variety and tuber storage time. Food Chemistry 182, 1–8. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodchem.2015.02.103
- Escuredo, O., Seijo-Rodríguez, A., Shantal Rodríguez-Flores, M., Míguez, M., Carmen Seijo, M., 2018. Influence of weather conditions on the physicochemical characteristics of potato tubers. Plant Soil Environ. 64, 317–323. https://doi.org/10.17221/144/2018-PSE
- Fang, H., Yin, X., He, J., Xin, S., Zhang, H., Ye, X., Yang, Y., Tian, J., 2022. Cooking methods affected the phytochemicals and antioxidant activities of potato from different varieties. Food Chemistry: X 14, 100339. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fochx.2022.100339
- Fernandes, G., Velangi, A., Wolever, T.M.S., 2005. Glycemic index of potatoes commonly consumed in North America. J Am Diet Assoc 105, 557–562. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jada.2005.01.003
- Fillion, L., Henry, C.J.K., 1998. Nutrient losses and gains during frying: a review. International Journal of Food Sciences and Nutrition 49, 157–168. https://doi.org/10.3109/09637489809089395
- Friedman, M., 2015. Chemistry and Anticarcinogenic Mechanisms of Glycoalkaloids Produced by Eggplants, Potatoes, and Tomatoes. J. Agric. Food Chem. 63, 3323–3337. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.jafc.5b00818
- Friedman, M., Lee, K.-R., Kim, H.-J., Lee, I.-S., Kozukue, N., 2005. Anticarcinogenic effects of glycoalkaloids from potatoes against human cervical, liver, lymphoma, and stomach cancer cells. J Agric Food Chem 53, 6162–6169. https://doi.org/10.1021/jf050620p
- Fudge, J., Mangel, N., Gruissem, W., Vanderschuren, H., Fitzpatrick, T., 2017. Rationalising vitamin B6 biofortification in crop plants. Current Opinion in Biotechnology 44, 130–137. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.copbio.2016.12.004
- Gebhardt, S.E., Thomas, R.G., 2002. Nutritive Value of Foods. U.S. Department of Agriculture, Agricultural Research Service, Nutrient Data Laboratory, Beltsville, Maryland.
- Geliebter, A., Lee, M.I.-C., Abdillahi, M., Jones, J., 2013. Satiety following Intake of Potatoes and Other Carbohydrate Test Meals. ANM 62, 37–43. https://doi.org/10.1159/000342638
- Górska-Warsewicz, H., Rejman, K., Kaczorowska, J., Laskowski, W., 2021. Vegetables, Potatoes and Their Products as Sources of Energy and Nutrients to the Average Diet in Poland. International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health 18, 3217. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph18063217
- Goyer, A., Picard, M., Hellmann, H.A., Mooney, S.L., 2019. Effect of low-temperature storage on the content of folate, vitamin B6, ascorbic acid, chlorogenic acid, tyrosine, and phenylalanine in potatoes. Journal of the Science of Food and Agriculture 99, 4842–4848. https://doi.org/10.1002/jsfa.9750
- Hajšlová, J., Schulzová, V., Slanina, P., Janné, K., Hellenäs, K.E., Andersson, C., 2005. Quality of organically and conventionally grown potatoes: Four-year study of micronutrients, metals,

secondary metabolites, enzymic browning and organoleptic properties. Food Additives and Contaminants 22, 514–534. https://doi.org/10.1080/02652030500137827

- Halton, T.L., Willett, W.C., Liu, S., Manson, J.E., Stampfer, M.J., Hu, F.B., 2006. Potato and french fry consumption and risk of type 2 diabetes in women. The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition 83, 284–290. https://doi.org/10.1093/ajcn/83.2.284
- Hamouz, K., Bečka, D., Capouchová, I., 2018a. Ascorbic acid content in potato tubers with coloured flesh as affected by genotype, environment and storage. Plant Soil Environ. 64, 605–611. https://doi.org/10.17221/542/2018-PSE
- Hamouz, K., Bečka, D., Pulkrábek, J., 2018b. Effect of growing conditions and storage on the total anthocyanin content in potatoes with coloured flesh. Plant Soil Environ. 64, 435–440. https://doi.org/10.17221/384/2018-PSE
- Hamouz, K., Čepl, J., Dvořák, P., 2005. Influence of environmental conditions on the quality of potato tubers. Horticultural Science 32, 89–95. https://doi.org/10.17221/3771-HORTSCI
- Hamouz, K., Lachman, J., Cepl, J., Vokal, B., 1999. Influence of locality and way of cultivation on the nitrate and glycoalkaloid content in potato tubers. Rostlinná výroba 45, 495–501.
- Hamouz, K., Lachman, J., Hejtmánková, K., Pazderů, K., Čížek, M., Dvořák, P., 2010. Effect of natural and growing conditions on the contentof phenolics in potatoes with different flesh colour. Plant Soil Environ. 56, 368–374. https://doi.org/10.17221/49/2010-PSE
- Hashimoto, N., Ito, Y., Han, K.-H., Shimada, K., Sekikawa, M., Topping, D.L., Bird, A.R., Noda, T., Chiji,
 H., Fukushima, M., 2006. Potato pulps lowered the serum cholesterol and triglyceride levels in rats. J Nutr Sci Vitaminol (Tokyo) 52, 445–450. https://doi.org/10.3177/jnsv.52.445
- Hejtmánková, K., Kotíková, Z., Hamouz, K., Pivec, V., Vacek, J., Lachman, J., 2013. Influence of flesh colour, year and growing area on carotenoid and anthocyanin content in potato tubers. J. Food Compos. Anal. 32, 20–27. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jfca.2013.07.001
- Hellmann, H., Goyer, A., Navarre, D.A., 2021. Antioxidants in Potatoes: A Functional View on One of the Major Food Crops Worldwide. Molecules 26, 2446. https://doi.org/10.3390/molecules26092446
- Holt, S.H., Miller, J.C., Petocz, P., Farmakalidis, E., 1995. A satiety index of common foods. Eur J Clin Nutr 49, 675–690.
- Hu, E.A., Martinez-Gonzalez, M.A., Salas-Salvado, J., Corella, D., Ros, E., Fito, M., Garcia-Rodriguez, A., Estruch, R., Aros, F., Fiol, M., Lapetra, J., Serra-Majem, L., Pinto, X., Ruiz-Canela, M., Razquin, C., Bullo, M., Sorli, J.V., Schroder, H., Rebholz, C.M., Toledo, E., 2017. Potato Consumption Does Not Increase Blood Pressure or Incident Hypertension in 2 Cohorts of Spanish Adults. J. Nutr. 147, 2272–2281. https://doi.org/10.3945/jn.117.252254
- Hyslop, G., 2022. Changes to acrylamide regulations in 2023: What biscuit and cookie manufacturers need to know [WWW Document]. bakeryandsnacks.com. URL https://www.bakeryandsnacks.com/Article/2022/09/15/Changes-to-acrylamide-regulations-in-2023-What-biscuit-and-cookie-manufacturers-need-to-know2 (accessed 2.27.23).
- Ieri, F., Innocenti, M., Andrenelli, L., Vecchio, V., Mulinacci, N., 2011. Rapid HPLC/DAD/MS method to determine phenolic acids, glycoalkaloids and anthocyanins in pigmented potatoes (Solanum tuberosum L.) and correlations with variety and geographical origin. Food Chemistry 125, 750– 759. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodchem.2010.09.009
- Institute of Medicine, 1998. Dietary Reference Intakes for Thiamin, Riboflavin, Niacin, Vitamin B6, Folate, Vitamin B12, Pantothenic Acid, Biotin, and Choline. The National Academies Press, Washington, DC. https://doi.org/10.17226/6015
- Jayanty, S.S., Diganta, K., Raven, B., 2019. Effects of Cooking Methods on Nutritional Content in Potato Tubers. Am. J. Potato Res. 96, 183–194. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12230-018-09704-5
- Johnston, E.A., Petersen, K.S., Kris-Etherton, P.M., 2020. Daily intake of non-fried potato does not affect markers of glycaemia and is associated with better diet quality compared with refined grains: a randomised, crossover study in healthy adults. Br J Nutr 123, 1032–1042. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0007114520000252

- Kaspar, K.L., Park, J.S., Brown, C.R., Mathison, B.D., Navarre, D.A., Chew, B.P., 2011. Pigmented potato consumption alters oxidative stress and inflammatory damage in men. J Nutr 141, 108–111. https://doi.org/10.3945/jn.110.128074
- Keutgen, A.J., Wszelaczyńska, E., Pobereżny, J., Przewodowska, A., Przewodowski, W., Milczarek, D., Tatarowska, B., Flis, B., Keutgen, N., 2019. Antioxidant properties of potato tubers (Solanum tuberosum L.) as a consequence of genetic potential and growing conditions. PLoS ONE 14, 14. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0222976
- Kim, H.-J., Koo, K.A., Park, W.S., Kang, D.-M., Kim, H.S., Lee, B.Y., Goo, Y.-M., Kim, J.-H., Lee, M.K., Woo, D.K., Kwak, S.-S., Ahn, M.-J., 2020. Anti-obesity activity of anthocyanin and carotenoid extracts from color-fleshed sweet potatoes. J. Food Biochem. 44, e13438. https://doi.org/10.1111/jfbc.13438
- Kotíková, Z., Hejtmánková, A., Lachman, J., Hamouz, K., Trnková, E., Dvořák, P., 2008. Effect of selected factors on total carotenoid content in potato tubers (*Solanum tuberosum* L.). Plant Soil Environ. 53, 355–360. https://doi.org/10.17221/2214-PSE
- Kotíková, Z., Hejtmánková, A., Lachman, J., Hamouz, K., Trnková, E., Dvořák, P., 2007. Effect of selected factors on total carotenoid content in potato tubers (Solanum tuberosum L.). Plant Soil Environ. 53, 355–360. https://doi.org/10.17221/2214-PSE
- Kotíková, Z., Šulc, M., Lachman, J., Pivec, V., Orsák, M., Hamouz, K., 2016. Carotenoid profile and retention in yellow-, purple- and red-fleshed potatoes after thermal processing. Food Chem 197, 992–1001. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodchem.2015.11.072
- Külen, O., Stushnoff, C., Holm, D.G., 2013. Effect of cold storage on total phenolics content, antioxidant activity and vitamin C level of selected potato clones. Journal of the Science of Food and Agriculture 93, 2437–2444. https://doi.org/10.1002/jsfa.6053
- Lachman, J., Hamouz, K., 2005. Red and purple coloured potatoes as a significant antioxidant source in human nutrition a review. Plant Soil Environ. 51, 477–482. https://doi.org/10.17221/3620-PSE
- Lachman, J, Hamouz, K., Dvořák, P., Orsák, M., 2005. The effect of selected factors on the content of protein and nitrates in potato tubers. Plant Soil Environ. 51, 431–438. https://doi.org/10.17221/3614-PSE
- Lachman, J., Hamouz, K., Musilová, J., Hejtmánková, K., Kotikova, Z., Pazderů, K., Domkářová, J., Pivec, V., Cimr, J., 2013. Effect of peeling and three cooking methods on the content of selected phytochemicals in potato tubers with various colour of flesh. Food chemistry 138, 1189–97. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodchem.2012.11.114
- Lachman, Jaromír, Hamouz, K., Orsák, M., 2005. Červeně a modře zbarvené brambory významný zdroj antioxidantů v lidské výživě. Chemické listy 99, 474 – 482.
- Lachman, J., Hamouz, K., Orsák, M., Kotíková, Z., 2016. Carotenoids in potatoes a short overview. Plant Soil Environ. 62, 474–481. https://doi.org/10.17221/459/2016-PSE
- Lachman, J., Hamouz, K., Orsák, M., Pivec, V., 2001. Potato glycoalkaloids and their significance in plant protection and human nutrition Review. Rostlinna Vyroba 47, 181–191.
- Lal, K.J., Dakshinamurti, K., Thliveris, J., 1996. The effect of vitamin B6 on the systolic blood pressure of rats in various animal models of hypertension. J Hypertens 14, 355–363. https://doi.org/10.1097/00004872-199603000-00013
- Leeman, M., Ostman, E., Björck, I., 2008. Glycaemic and satiating properties of potato products. Eur J Clin Nutr 62, 87–95. https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.ejcn.1602677
- Liu, Q., Tarn, R., Lynch, D., Skjodt, N.M., 2007. Physicochemical properties of dry matter and starch from potatoes grown in Canada. Food Chemistry 105, 897–907. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodchem.2007.04.034
- Lombardo, S., Pandino, G., Mauromicale, G., 2017. The effect on tuber quality of an organic versus a conventional cultivation system in the early crop potato. Journal of Food Composition and Analysis 62, 189–196. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jfca.2017.05.014
- Love, S.L., Pavek, J.J., 2008. Positioning the Potato as a Primary Food Source of Vitamin C. Am. J. Pot Res 85, 277–285. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12230-008-9030-6

- Lu, Z.-H., Yada, R.Y., Liu, Q., Bizimungu, B., Murphy, A., De Koeyer, D., Li, X.-Q., Pinhero, R.G., 2011. Correlation of physicochemical and nutritional properties of dry matter and starch in potatoes grown in different locations. Food Chemistry 126, 1246–1253. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodchem.2010.12.037
- Lushchak, V.I., Semchuk, N.M., 2012. Tocopherol biosynthesis: chemistry, regulation and effects of environmental factors. Acta Physiol Plant 34, 1607–1628. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11738-012-0988-9
- McGill, C.R., Kurilich, A.C., Davignon, J., 2013. The role of potatoes and potato components in cardiometabolic health: a review. Ann Med 45, 467–473. https://doi.org/10.3109/07853890.2013.813633
- Monro, J., Mishra, S., Blandford, E., Anderson, J., Genet, R., 2009. Potato genotype differences in nutritionally distinct starch fractions after cooking, and cooking plus storing cool. Journal of Food Composition and Analysis 22, 539–545. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jfca.2008.11.008
- Monsen, E.R., 2000. Dietary Reference Intakes for The Antioxidant Nutrients: Vitamin C, Vitamin E, Selenium, and Carotenoids. Journal of the American Dietetic Association 100, 637–640. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0002-8223(00)00189-9
- Mooney, S., Chen, L., Kühn, C., Navarre, R., Knowles, N.R., Hellmann, H., 2013. Genotype-Specific Changes in Vitamin B6 Content and the PDX Family in Potato. BioMed Research International 2013, e389723. https://doi.org/10.1155/2013/389723
- Mozolewski, W., Smoczynski, S., 2004. Effect of Culinary Processes on the Content of Nitrates and Nitrites in Potatoe. Pakistan J. of Nutrition 3, 357–361. https://doi.org/10.3923/pjn.2004.357.361
- Mulinacci, N., Ieri, F., Giaccherini, C., Innocenti, M., Andrenelli, L., Canova, G., Saracchi, M., Casiraghi, M.C., 2008. Effect of Cooking on the Anthocyanins, Phenolic Acids, Glycoalkaloids, and Resistant Starch Content in Two Pigmented Cultivars of Solanum tuberosum L. J. Agric. Food Chem. 56, 11830–11837. https://doi.org/10.1021/jf801521e
- Muñoa, L., Chacaltana, C., Sosa, P., Gastelo, M., zum Felde, T., Burgos, G., 2022. Effect of environment and peeling in the glycoalkaloid concentration of disease-resistant and heat-tolerant potato clones. Journal of Agriculture and Food Research 7, 100269. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jafr.2022.100269
- Muraki, I., Rimm, E.B., Willett, W.C., Manson, J.E., Hu, F.B., Sun, Q., 2015. Potato Consumption and Risk of Type 2 Diabetes: Results From Three Prospective Cohort Studies. Diabetes Care 39, 376–384. https://doi.org/10.2337/dc15-0547
- Narwojsz, A., Borowska, E.J., Polak-Śliwińska, M., Danowska-Oziewicz, M., 2020. Effect of Different Methods of Thermal Treatment on Starch and Bioactive Compounds of Potato. Plant Foods Hum Nutr 75, 298–304. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11130-020-00808-0
- Nassar, A.M.K., Sabally, K., Kubow, S., Leclerc, Y.N., Donnelly, D.J., 2012. Some Canadian-Grown Potato Cultivars Contribute to a Substantial Content of Essential Dietary Minerals. J. Agric. Food Chem. 60, 4688–4696. https://doi.org/10.1021/jf204940t
- Navari-Izzo, F., Quartacci, M.F., Sgherri, C., 2002. Lipoic acid: a unique antioxidant in the detoxification of activated oxygen species. Plant Physiology and Biochemistry, Free radicals and oxidative stress in plants: A new insight 40, 463–470. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0981-9428(02)01407-9
- Nayak, B., De J. Berrios, J., Tang, J., 2014. Impact of food processing on the glycemic index (GI) of potato products. Food Research International 56, 35–46. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodres.2013.12.020
- Nkwe, D.O., Lotshwao, B., Rantong, G., Matshwele, J., Kwape, T.E., Masisi, K., Gaobotse, G., Hefferon,
 K., Makhzoum, A., 2021. Anticancer Mechanisms of Bioactive Compounds from Solanaceae:
 An Update. Cancers 13, 4989. https://doi.org/10.3390/cancers13194989
- Öhrvik, V., Mattison, I., Wretling, S., Åstrand, C., 2010. Potato analysis of nutrients.
- Orsák, M., Hamouz, K., Lachman, J., Kasal, P., 2019. Chlorogenic acid content in potato tubers with colored flesh as affected by a genotype, location and long-term storage. Plant Soil Environ. 65, 355–360. https://doi.org/10.17221/195/2019-PSE

- Pęksa, A., Miedzianka, J., Nemś, A., 2018. Amino acid composition of flesh-coloured potatoes as affected by storage conditions. Food Chemistry 266, 335–342. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodchem.2018.06.026
- Perla, V., Holm, D.G., Jayanty, S.S., 2012. Effects of cooking methods on polyphenols, pigments and antioxidant activity in potato tubers. LWT - Food Science and Technology 45, 161–171. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.lwt.2011.08.005
- Piironen, V., Varo, P., Koivistoinen, P., 1987. Stability of tocopherols and tocotrienols in food preparation procedures. Journal of Food Composition and Analysis 1, 53–58. https://doi.org/10.1016/0889-1575(87)90010-X
- Pobereżny, J., Wszelaczyńska, E., Wichrowska, D., Jaskulski, D., 2015. Content of nitrates in potato tubers depending on the organic matter, soil fertilizer, cultivation simplifications applied and storage. Chilean journal of agricultural research 75, 42–49. https://doi.org/10.4067/S0718-58392015000100006
- Poggi, V., Arcioni, A., Filippini, P., Pifferi, P.G., 2000. Foliar Application of Selenite and Selenate to Potato (Solanum tuberosum): Effect of a Ligand Agent on Selenium Content of Tubers. J. Agric. Food Chem. 48, 4749–4751. https://doi.org/10.1021/jf000368f
- Priestley, H., 2006. How to think like consumers. . . and win!, in: Potato Developments in a Changing Europe, Wageningen Academic Publishers Books. Wageningen Academic Pub., pp. 189–198.
- Raatz, S.K., Idso, L., Johnson, L.K., Jackson, M.I., Combs, G.F., 2016. Resistant starch analysis of commonly consumed potatoes: Content varies by cooking method and service temperature but not by variety. Food Chem 208, 297–300. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodchem.2016.03.120
- Ramadan, M.F., Oraby, H.F., 2016. Fatty Acids and Bioactive Lipids of Potato Cultivars: An Overview. Journal of Oleo Science 65, 459–470. https://doi.org/10.5650/jos.ess16015
- Randolph, J.M., Edirisinghe, I., Masoni, A.M., Kappagoda, T., Burton-Freeman, B., 2014. Potatoes, Glycemic Index, and Weight Loss in Free-Living Individuals: Practical Implications. Journal of the American College of Nutrition 33, 375–384. https://doi.org/10.1080/07315724.2013.875441
- Rayman, M.P., 2012. Selenium and human health. The Lancet 379, 1256–1268. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(11)61452-9
- Rizvi, S., Raza, S.T., Ahmed, F., Ahmad, A., Abbas, S., Mahdi, F., 2014. The Role of Vitamin E in Human Health and Some Diseases. Sultan Qaboos Univ Med J 14, e157–e165.
- Robert, L., Narcy, A., Rock, E., Demigne, C., Mazur, A., Rémésy, C., 2006. Entire potato consumption improves lipid metabolism and antioxidant status in cholesterol-fed rat. Eur J Nutr 45, 267– 274. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00394-006-0594-y
- Robertson, T.M., Alzaabi, A.Z., Robertson, M.D., Fielding, B.A., 2018. Starchy Carbohydrates in a Healthy Diet: The Role of the Humble Potato. Nutrients 10, E1764. https://doi.org/10.3390/nu10111764
- Rosen, C., Sun, N., Olsen, N., Thornton, M., Pavek, M., Knowles, L., Richard Knowles, N., 2018. Impact of Agronomic and Storage Practices on Acrylamide in Processed Potatoes. Am. J. Potato Res. 95, 319–327. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12230-018-9659-8
- Ruprich, J., Rehurkova, I., Boon, P.E., Svensson, K., Moussavian, S., Van der Voet, H., Bosgra, S., Van Klaveren, J.D., Busk, L., 2009. Probabilistic modelling of exposure doses and implications for health risk characterization: glycoalkaloids from potatoes. Food Chem Toxicol 47, 2899–2905. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fct.2009.03.008
- Russo, V.M., 2021. The editor's field what is a vegetable? International Journal of Vegetable Science 27, 1–2. https://doi.org/10.1080/19315260.2021.1860478
- Rybáček, V., 1988. Brambory. SZN, Praha.
- Rymuza, K., Gugała, M., Zarzecka, K., Sikorska, A., Findura, P., Malaga-Toboła, U., Kapela, K., Radzka,
 E., 2020. The Effect of Light Exposures on the Content of Harmful Substances in Edible Potato
 Tuber. Agriculture 10, 139. https://doi.org/10.3390/agriculture10050139

- Sawicka, B., Pszczółkowski, P., 2005. Dry matter and carbohydrates content in the tubers of very early potato varieties cultivated under coverage. Acta Sci. Pol., Hortorum Cultus 4, 12.
- Schieber, A., Saldaña, M.D.A., 2009. Potato peels: A source of nutritionally and pharmacologically interesting compounds - A review [WWW Document]. ERA. https://doi.org/10.7939/R33T9DM0H
- Schwingshackl, L., Schwedhelm, C., Hoffmann, G., Boeing, H., 2019. Potatoes and risk of chronic disease: a systematic review and dose–response meta-analysis. Eur J Nutr 58, 2243–2251. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00394-018-1774-2
- Shekhar, V.C., Iritani, W.M., Arteca, R., 1978. Changes in ascorbic acid content during growth and shortterm storage of potato tubers (Solanum tuberosum L.). American Potato Journal 55, 663–670. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF02852139
- Šimková, D., Lachman, J., Hamouz, K., Vokál, B., 2013. Effect of cultivar, location and year on total starch, amylose, phosphorus content and starch grain size of high starch potato cultivars for food and industrial processing. Food Chemistry 141, 3872–3880. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodchem.2013.06.080
- Singh, J., Kaur, L., 2016. Advances in Potato Chemistry and Technology. Academic Press.
- Singh, N., Kamath, V., Rajini, P.S., 2005. Attenuation of hyperglycemia and associated biochemical parameters in STZ-induced diabetic rats by dietary supplementation of potato peel powder. Clin Chim Acta 353, 165–175. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cccn.2004.10.016
- Sommerfeldt, T.G., Knutson, K.W., 1968. Greenhouse study of early potato growth response to soil temperature, bulk density and nitrogen fertilizer. American Potato Journal 45, 231–237. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF02849915
- Spychalla, J.P., Desborough, S.L., 1990. Superoxide Dismutase, Catalase, and α-Tocopherol Content of Stored Potato Tubers 1. Plant Physiol 94, 1214–1218.
- Stevens, L.H., Davelaar, E., Kolb, R.M., Pennings, E.J.M., Smit, N.P.M., 1998. Tyrosine and cysteine are substrates for blackspot synthesis in potato. Phytochemistry 49, 703–707. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0031-9422(98)00207-6
- Storey, R.M.J., Davis, H.V., 1992. Tuber quality, in: Harris, P.M. (Ed.), The Potato Crop: The Scientific Basis for Improvement. Chapman and Hall, London, pp. 507–568.
- Tajner-Czopek, A., Rytel, E., Kita, A., Pęksa, A., Hamouz, K., 2012. The influence of thermal process of coloured potatoes on the content of glycoalkaloids in the potato products. Food Chemistry, Advances in Potato Chemistry, Nutrition and Technology 133, 1117–1122. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodchem.2011.10.015
- Tatarowska, B., Milczarek, D., Wszelaczyńska, E., Pobereżny, J., Keutgen, N., Keutgen, A.J., Flis, B., 2019. Carotenoids Variability of Potato Tubers in Relation to Genotype, Growing Location and Year. Am. J. Potato Res. 96, 493–504. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12230-019-09732-9
- Tian, J., Chen, Jianle, Lv, F., Chen, S., Chen, Jianchu, Liu, D., Ye, X., 2016. Domestic cooking methods affect the phytochemical composition and antioxidant activity of purple-fleshed potatoes. Food Chem 197 Pt B, 1264–1270. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodchem.2015.11.049
- Upadhyaya, D.C., Bagri, D.S., Upadhyaya, C.P., Kumar, A., Thiruvengadam, M., Jain, S.K., 2021. Genetic engineering of potato (Solanum tuberosum L.) for enhanced α-tocopherols and abiotic stress tolerance. Physiologia Plantarum 173, 116–128. https://doi.org/10.1111/ppl.13252
- Valcarcel, J., Reilly, K., Gaffney, M., O'Brien, N., 2015. Total Carotenoids and L-Ascorbic Acid Content in 60 Varieties of Potato (Solanum tuberosum L.) Grown in Ireland. Potato Research. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11540-014-9270-4
- van Eck, H.J., 2007. Genetics of Morphological and Tuber Trait, in: Potato Biology and Biotechnology: Advances and Perspectives. Elsevier, Oxford, pp. 91–115.
- Vanamala, J.K.P., 2019. Potatoes for Targeting Colon Cancer Stem Cells. Am. J. Potato Res. 96, 177– 182. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12230-018-09700-9
- Vasdev, S., Longerich, L., Singal, P., 2002. Nutrition and hypertension. Nutrition Research, Preventive Nutrition 22, 111–123. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0271-5317(01)00370-0

- Vinson, J.A., Demkosky, C.A., Navarre, D.A., Smyda, M.A., 2012. High-antioxidant potatoes: acute in vivo antioxidant source and hypotensive agent in humans after supplementation to hypertensive subjects. J Agric Food Chem 60, 6749–6754. https://doi.org/10.1021/jf2045262
- Visvanathan, R., Jayathilake, C., Chaminda Jayawardana, B., Liyanage, R., 2016. Health-beneficial properties of potato and compounds of interest. Journal of the Science of Food and Agriculture 96, 4850–4860. https://doi.org/10.1002/jsfa.7848
- Vokál, B., 2013. Brambory: šlechtění, pěstování, užití, ekonomika. Profi Press, Praha.
- Vokál, B., Hamouz, K., Čepl, J., 2000. The effect of different ecological conditions of growing on cooking quality of potato tubers. Rostl. Vyroba 46, 487–493.
- Vreugdenhil, D., Bradshaw, J. (Eds.), 2007. Potato biology and biotechnology: advances and perspectives, 1st ed. ed. Elsevier, Oxford, OX, UK : San Diego, CA.
- Vreugdenhil, D., Bradshaw, J., Gebhardt, C., Govers, F., Taylor, M.A., MacKerron, D.K.L., Ross, H.A., 2011. Potato Biology and Biotechnology: Advances and Perspectives, 1st ed. Elsevier, Oxford.
- Wang, Q., Chen, Q., He, M., Mir, P., Su, J., Yang, Q., 2011. Inhibitory effect of antioxidant extracts from various potatoes on the proliferation of human colon and liver cancer cells. Nutr Cancer 63, 1044–1052. https://doi.org/10.1080/01635581.2011.597538
- White, P.J., Bradshaw, J.E., Finlay, M., Dale, B., Ramsay, G., Hammond, J.P., Broadley, M.R., 2009. Relationships Between Yield and Mineral Concentrations in Potato Tubers. HortScience 44, 6– 11. https://doi.org/10.21273/HORTSCI.44.1.6
- Woolfe, J.A., 1987. The Potato in the Human Diet, 1st edition. ed. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge.
- Wu, Z.-G., Xu, H.-Y., Ma, Q., Cao, Y., Ma, J.-N., Ma, C.-M., 2012. Isolation, identification and quantification of unsaturated fatty acids, amides, phenolic compounds and glycoalkaloids from potato peel. Food Chem 135, 2425–2429. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodchem.2012.07.019
- Xu, X., Li, W., Lu, Z., Beta, T., Hydamaka, A.W., 2009. Phenolic Content, Composition, Antioxidant Activity, and Their Changes during Domestic Cooking of Potatoes. J. Agric. Food Chem. 57, 10231–10238. https://doi.org/10.1021/jf902532q
- Yamdeu Galani, J.H., Mankad, P.M., Shah, A.K., Patel, N.J., Acharya, R.R., Talati, J.G., 2017. Effect of Storage Temperature on Vitamin C, Total Phenolics, UPLC Phenolic Acid Profile and Antioxidant Capacity of Eleven Potato (Solanum tuberosum) Varieties. Horticultural Plant Journal 3, 73–89.
- Yildiz, E., Guldas, M., Ellergerzen, P., Acar, A.G., Gurbuz, O., 2021. Obesity-associated Pathways of Anthocyanins. Food Sci. Technol. 41, 1–13. https://doi.org/10.1590/fst.39119
- Yogendra, K.N., Kushalappa, A.C., Sarmiento, F., Rodriguez, E., Mosquera, T., Yogendra, K.N., Kushalappa, A.C., Sarmiento, F., Rodriguez, E., Mosquera, T., 2014. Metabolomics deciphers quantitative resistance mechanisms in diploid potato clones against late blight. Functional Plant Biol. 42, 284–298. https://doi.org/10.1071/FP14177
- Zarzecka, K., Gugała, M., Mystkowska, I., Sikorska, A., 2021. Changes in dry weight and starch content in potato under the effect of herbicides and biostimulants. Plant, Soil and Environment 67, 202–207. https://doi.org/10.17221/622/2020-PSE
- Zgorska, K., Frydecka-Mazurczyk, A., 2000. Wplyw warunkow w czasie wegetacji oraz temperatury przechowywania na cechy jakosci ziemniakow przeznaczonych do przetworstwa. Biuletyn Instytutu Hodowli i Aklimatyzacji Roślin 239–251.
- Zhang, Z., Venn, B.J., Monro, J., Mishra, S., 2018. Subjective Satiety Following Meals Incorporating Rice, Pasta and Potato. Nutrients 10, 1739. https://doi.org/10.3390/nu10111739
- Zhou, Z., Plauborg, F., Kristensen, K., Andersen, M.N., 2017. Dry matter production, radiation interception and radiation use efficiency of potato in response to temperature and nitrogen application regimes. Agricultural and Forest Meteorology 232, 595–605. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agrformet.2016.10.017